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SAFETY HAZARDS OF TOY GUNS

THURSDAY, AUGUST 11, 1988

HOUSE OF REPRFSENTATIVES, COMM:TTEE ON ENERGY AND
COMMERCE, SUBCOMMITTEE ON COMMERCE, CONSUMER
PROTECTION, AND COMPETITIVENESS

Washington, DC.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:43 a.rn , in room

2322, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. James J. Florio (chair-
man) presiding.

Mr. Roam. The subcommittee will kindly come to order.
We are expecting a few other members to join us at the conclu-

sion of this vote, but out of respect for the schedules of our wit-
nesses, we are going to commence this very important hearing.

Today the subcommittee will review the problems posed by real-
istic-looking toy guns. There are available to us here in the com-
mittee room replicas of weapons. As to whether they are real or
toys is, in a sense, the subject of our hearing. The difficulty in dis-
tinguishing is something that has caused some very serious hands-
on problems out in the field, particularly for law enforcement offi-
cers. Even experienced law enforcement officers often can't tell the
difference between such look-alike weapons and the real thing.

Increasingly, realistic toy guns are being used to commit crimes.
Indeed, one of our witnesses, consumer reporter David Horowitz,
has been held hostage on the air by a man carrying a realistic toy
gun. That is not all. Teenagers playing with realistic toy guns may
appear to be threatening to law enforcement officials, who may un-
derstandably react in self-defense. The result may be an injured or
dead teenager and traumatized police officers.

There have been several solutions proposed to deal with this
problem. Some toy companies, such as the Daisy Manufacturing
Company, have taken the initiative by marking the barrel of toy
guns in a distinctive orange color, as shown by the Uzi. This
marked Uzi toy machine gun is being packaged and marketed by
manufacturers.

Others have proposed putting orange plugs in the toy gun's
barrel. Still others have proposed banning realistic toy guns all to-
gether. While those solutions are offered, what is encouraging is
that all seem to agree that action is necessary to distinguish toy
guns from real guns. This hearing, of course, is to evaluate some of
the proposals that we have in legislative form. Therefore, I am
looking forward to the testimony of our witnesses, and our first
witness is our very distinguished colleague from California, who is
taking the legislative lead in the House on this issue, Congressman
Mel Levine.

(1)
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Congressman, we are pleased to have you here. As with all of our
witnesses, formal prepared statements will be put into the record
in their entirety and the witnesses may proceed in a summary
fashion as they see fit.

STATEMENT OF HON. MEL LEVINE, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. ',Erma. Mr. Chairman, thank you very, very much, for your
sensitivity and leadership on so many issues that are related to
consumer protection. This has been a subject that you have cham-
pioned in general in Congress, and I am honored to be able to testi-
fy before your subcommittee today. I want to thank you for calling
this hearing.

I also very much appreciate David Horowitz' flying in from my
hometown of Los Angeles to be at this hearing, and I am looking
forward to his testimony later this morning.

I an-. here, as you indicated, Mr. Chairman, to testify on behalf of
my legislation, H.R. 4732, which bans realistic toy guns, entitled
the "Toy Gun Safety and Child Protection Act of 1988.'

Mr. Chairman, I would like to begin my testimony by reading an
excerpt of a letter written earlier this year to the editors of the
Washington Poet by a D.C. Metropolitan Police officer, Mr. David
Daniel. The police officer, a 16-year veteran of the Force, was on
duty one evening in Northeast Washington, an area which has,
sadly, been riddled with drug trafficking and gang violence.

In the letter, Officer Daniels details an incident that I found
chilling and unforgettable. This is how he described the ensuing se-
quence of events, and I quote from his letter. "It was dark. I was
watching a typical group of young men standing in a circle in a
courtyard in the 3500 block of J Street, N.E. More pushers, no
doubt. Suddenly I saw the silhouette of an M-16 in one of the
young men's hands. 'Char ly, look out.' When I shouted that warn-
ing to my partners and drew down on the group, I saw that an-
other one of them was holding a semi-automatic pistol in his
hand."

"I looked at them down the barrel of my pitifully inferior service
revolver, knowing that if I didn't get them first, I was dead. As I
watched the slightest motion toward me, I heard it: 'Officer,
they're just toys.' My knees were so weak I could hardly walk
aw,sty.'.'

anus group of young boys will never appreciate the gravity of
what almost happened. I will never forget. I survived the moment.
Will I tomorrow night, next week?" End of quote from Officer Dan-
iels' letter to the Washington Post.

Mr. Chairman, this police officer's real life account serves to un-
derscore the life or death nature of this issue. Both the lives of law
enforcement officers and the lives of innocent children are at stake.
The incredible realism of the toy weapons that are now being pro-
duced, already a cause for concern in the law enforcement commu-
nity, should also be a cause for concern in this committee room, as
it if., and in this Congress.

Realistic guns are a product that, although not dangerous in
themselves, become dangerous when used in situations where they
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are perceived to be real. Mr. Chairman, we all have memories of
happy days spent playing "cowboys and Indians" or "cops and rob-
bers with our dime store cap or squirt guns. I played with them,
and I am sure that many others fa this room did as well.

Unfortunately, those are bygone days. We now live in a society
where pre-teen children are involved in gang warfare and are car-
rying automatic weapons on the street. The potential for confusion
and tragedy is just too great with the profusion of replica toy guns
that are so similar in size, shape and color to such weapons as Uzis,
M-16's, .45 caliber pistols, et cetera, that a trained officer of the law
simply cannot make the distinction from a reasonable distance.

After hearing from law enforcement officials on both the nation-
al level and in my own district in southern California that the toy
guns marking approach contained within my original bill, H.R.
s433, would not be a sufficient means of distinguishing toy guns
from the real thing, I introduced my second bill, H.R. 4732, the bill
before the subcommittee today.

Law enforcement argued that marking a toy gun by coloring the
tip of the barrel or by inserting a colored plug into the end of the
barrel, as Senator Dole's legislation proposes to do, would not be
enough of a distinction. The shape and size of the toy weapon are
equally important factors in determining its realism, especially at
night.

In addition, Mr. Chairman, the law enforcement officials consist-
ently raise the possibility of criminals imitating markings or color-
ings on real weapons. Some might wonder why a criminal would
take the time to do such a thing. Well, if it caused the police officer
to hesitate in a situation, then why not, from she criminal's point
of view? We cannot and should not downplay law enforcement's
fears. They above anyone else know what it is like to be staring
down the barrel of a gun, and what it is like to have to make a
split-second decision between shooting or holding fire.

Later in this hearing, Mr. Chairman, you will probably hear the
toy manufacturers vociferously oppose a ban on toy guns and
accuse my legislation of requiring one. The fact is, Mr. Chairman,
nothing could be further from the truth. I am not attempting to
prevent parents from buying toy guns for their children, nor an I
saying that children shouldn't play with toy guns. My legislation
simply bans a category of toy weapons that have become a threat
to the innocent.

My legislation includes a provision which creates a "toy gun
safety task force" whose purpose is to advise the Consumer Product
Safety Commission in ;.lie development of a toy gun design stand-
ard. This task force will incorporate the input and interests of the
toy industry, law enforcement, consumer organizations, as well as
the medical community.

This legislation is meant to make child's play safer than it is at
present. It is not meant to ban all toy guns, just those that are
highly realistic imitations of modern civilian and military weapons
that criminals are now using.

I can cite for you incident after incident which has involved a
realistic-looking toy weapon. A 13-year old retarded boy in San
Francisco was shot and killed just this last February when he
pointed what appeared to be a .22 caliber pistol at two police offi-
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cers who were patrolling the neighborhood after reports of gunfire.
A mentally or impaired man, said to have the mentality of a child,
was shot and seriously wounded when he brandished a toy 38-cali-
ber revolver in a southern California fast-food restaurant just this
last April.

Last summer, also in southern California, sheriffs chased down a
car and drew their guns when they spotted a teenager pointing
what appeared to be a .45 caliber pistol out the window and at the
sheriff. The sheriffs found a realistic toy Uzi in the back seat of the
car, as well.

The list of incidents goes on and on. On the flip side, statistics
for New York City alone count 1,416 toy gun related criminal inci-
dents in 1987. These numbers should clearly illustrate the urgency
and poignancy of the situation facing us.

When an innocent person is mistaken for a criminal, it is the
police officer who must live with the guilt of taking an innocent
life. When a police officer hesitates, it may be his own life that is
taken.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, I would like to emphasize the point
that it is not the toy industry that needs protecting. We must pro-
tect those who cannot protect themselves: namely, our children.
We must reduce the risk of confusion that our law enforcement of-
ficers are currently faced with.

Again, Mr. Chairman, I am very grateful to you for your leader-
ship in calling this hearing, for your sensitivity on these issues. I
know that we will hear from other witnesses today, David Horo-
witz, in particular, who will describe realistic-looking guns that are
hardly, if at all, distinguishable from the real thing. When we sit
here and look at the realistic-looking toy gun next to the real gun,
there is simply no way for a law enforcement official or another
person several feet away to tell the difference.

It is an urgent problem. It requires Federal legislation, Mr.
Chairman. I appreciate your leadership on this issue. I am pleased
to be able to present this testimony to you today.

[Text of H.R. 3433 and H.R. 4732 follows:]
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100TH CONGRESS

H. R. 3433181' SESSION

To require manufacturers of toy firearms to distinctively mr.rk the toy firearms as
toys.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

OCTOBER 6, 1987

Mr. LEVINE of California introduced the following bill; which was referred to the
Committee on Energy and Commerce

A BILL
To require manufacturers of toy firearms to distinctively mark

the toy firearms as toys.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate any House of Representa-

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

3 SECTION 1. MARKING OF TOY FIREARMS.

4 Each manufacturer of a firearm which is sold as a toy

5 intended for use by children and which is not designed to

6 function as a firearm shall, in Leordance with regulations of

7 the Consumer Product Safety Commission under section 2,

8 distinctively mark the firearm in such a manner as to identify

9 it as a toy.

oo
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1 SEC. 2. REGULATIONS.

2 Not later than 120 days after the date of the enactment

3 of this Act, the Consumer Product Safety Commission shall

4 promulgate regulations prescribing the manner and form in

5 which firearms are to be marked to comply with the require-

6 ment of section 1.

7 SEC. 3. ENFORCEMENT.

8 A firearm which is sold in interstate commerce and

9 which is not marked as required by section 1 shall be consid-

10 ered to be a misbranded hazardous substance sold in violation

11 of section 4(a) of the Federal Hazardous Substances Act (15

12 U.S.C. 1263(a)).

13 SEC. 4. EFFECTIVE DATE.

14 Sections 1 and 3 of this Act shall take effect 60 days

15 after the date the regulations of the Consumer Product

16 Safety Commission under section 2 take effect.

.HR 3433 IN
!J
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100TH CONGRESS
2n SESSION . R. 4732

To ban from commerce realistic toy guns, and for other purposes.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Juno 2, 1988
Mr. LEVINE of California (for himself, Mr. WAntAis, Mr. OWENS of New York,

Mr. GREEN, Mr. FOGLIETTA, Mr. SOLARZ, Mr. LEHMAN of Florida, Mr.
DOWNEY of New York, Mrs. Roams, Kr. BATES, and Mr. TowNe) intro-
duced the following bill, which was referred to the Committee on Energy
and Commerce

A BILL
To ban from commerce realistic toy guns, and for other

purposes.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tines of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

3 SECTION I. SHORT TITLE.

4 This Act may be cited as the "Toy Gur, Safety and

5 Child Protection Act of 1988"

6 SEC. 2. BAN.

7 (a) BAN.Any toy which is sold as a t-plica of a gun

8 and which is not designed to function as a gun shall be con-

I
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1 sidered a banned hazardous product subject to the Consumer

2 Product Safety Act.

3 (b) DEFINITION. --For purposes vi subsection (a), a toy

4 is a replica of a gun if the toy is substantially similar to the

5 shape and size of a gun manufactured after 1898.

6 (c) EFFECTIVE DATE.This section shall take effect-

7 (1) upon the expiration of 180 days after the date

8 of the enactment of this Act, or

9 (2) upon the effective date of regulations issued by

10 the Consumer Product Safety Commission to imple-

11 went this section,

12 whichever occurs first.

13 SEC. 3. TASK FORCE ON TOY GUN SAFETY.

14 In developing regulations to implement section 2, the

15 Consumer Product Safety Commission shall establish a task

16 force on toy gun safety. The task force shall include repre-

17 sematives of law enforcement agencies, of manufacturers of

18 toys, and of consumer organizations.

OHS 4732 ili
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Mr. nom°. Let me first of all that .ou for the role Oat you
played in fringing to this committee's -,tention this vex:, serious
problem, an the national leadership role you have played, as well.
I think it is commendable to provide the Consumer Product Safety
Commission the responsibility and the authority to utilize what ex-
pertise it can develop to make the distinctions between a toy and a
recd gun, a realistic or replica gun.

Can you give us some sense, if you have any developed expertise
in this arer; as to what it is that would be rolled into the whole
equation of the types of things that would be done? Is it a matter
exclusively of colors? Is it a matter of making such o plastic,
cleat -3e-through? Have you got some sine of the hype of technol-
ogies .tiat wold be applied to distinguish this from a real gun?

Mr. LEVINE. Mr. , there are obviously a vr- lety of ap-
proaches that have been looked at and that might be appropriate
m terms of making such a distinction. The reason that I did not
spell out in statute the very specific requirements or the design
standards that might be necessary is that I would like to see a Fed-
eral design standard developed, but developed with some flexibility,
and developed with Lhe input of the people who are on the firing
.:.ine with regard to this issue, particularly the law enforcement
community.

Unfortunately, some of the suggestions theaL have been made
thus far, and in particular the suggestion that is contend in legis-
lation in the other body, that orange markings be the sole stand-
ard, and that, State and local governments be preempted from
going further than the requirements in the Senate legislation, has
been viewed by the law enforcement community as inadequate and
potentially cc rproductive.

I have spot pith law enforcement leadership in my own com-
munity, incluumg the Los Angeles County Sheriff, and the Los An-
geles City Police Chief, both of whom have indicated to me that
law enforcement officials could be put at a very significant disad-
vantage, es I indicated o.i my opening testimony, if the only re-
quiremer were a marking requirement, because criminals them-
selves might decide to go that route.

So what I would like to see, Mr. Chairman, is input from the law
enforcement community, from the consumer community, from the
toy manufacturers themselves to the Consumer Product Safety
Commission, which looked at the combination of colors, sizes and
shapes. All of these need to be looked at. Then I would like to see a
Federal design standard established so that you won't have 50 or
60 or 100 fferent design standards in different places. There
ought to ha .e Federal design standard established after an eval-
uation of co: zs, sizes and shapes and any other input that ale law
enforcement community, toy manufacturers, consumer organize.
tions and the medical community might provide to the Consumer
Product Safety Commission.

Mr. FLORIO. What is the status? Is legislation pei,iing in your
State's legislature?

Mr. LEVINE. There are a variety of ordinances and bills pending
in various parts of the country. Now, in my own State, Mr. Chair-
man, my home city, the City of Los Angeles, has enacted an ordi-
nance which bans realistic-looking ,toy guns and leaves it for the

1 3
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local law enforcement community to define what a realistic-looking
toy gun will be.

A other city that I represent and that used to be my home city,
the City of Santa Monica, has also enacted legislation banning real-
istic-looking toy guns, and another city in Los Angeles County, the
City of Burbank, has enacted legislation banning realistic-looking
toy guns.

Mr. FLOIUO. Are there criminal penalties associated with these
banning proposals'

Mr. Lavnac. I am not certain what the penalties are, Mr. Chair-
man I don't know if it is just civil or if there are criminal penal-
ties as well. The State of California is reviewing 'low and has
under consideration a bill introduced by the majority leader of the
State senate, State Senator David Roberti, that would ban realistic-
looking toy guns. The State of New York also has under consider-
ation legislation that would ban realistic-looking toy guns.

One of the important ingredients here, Mr. Chairman, is that in
the Dole legislation in the Senate, one of the provisions in that bill,
and frankly, the provision that law enforcement in my community
and my State objects to more strongly than any other provision, is
the preemption in that legislation that would stop local communi-
ties, both municipalities and States, from electing to ban realistic-
looking toy guns if they so desire.

I would like to see a minimum Federal design standard estab-
lished so you wouldn't have to burden the toy industry with a vari-
ety of different standards in different areas, but at the same time, I
don't think it is appropriate for the Federal Government to come
in from Washington and tell a jurisdiction the size of the City of
Los Angeles with 3 million people or a jurisdiction the size of the
City of Santa Monica with 90,000 people or jurisdictions of any
other size that they can't go further and ban realistic-looking toy
guns if the law enforcement community, the medical community,
the consumer community in these jurisdictions convince the State
legislatures or the city councils that the health and safety of those
communities requires the banning of realistic-looking toy guns.

Mr. FLORIO. Let me thank you very much for your participation
and your leadership in this area. This committee obviously will be
working with you as the legislative process plays out on this very
important subject.

Mr. LEVINE. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.
Mr. Fumuo. Thank you.
We now move to our ne7t witness, and we are very pleased to

have him with us, one of the foremost if not the foremost consumer
advocate in the country, Mr. David Horowitz, here from Channel 4
News in Burbank, California.

Mr. Horowitz.

STATEMENT OF DAVID HOROWITZ, CONSUMER COMMENTATOR,
CHANNEL 4 NEWS, BURBANK, ZA.

Mr. Hoftowrrz. Thank you, Mr. Florio and members of the com-
mittee for inviting me here. I'm sitting here with a table full of
guns which we'll take a look at more closely in a little bit. But I

'4
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think there are some things that have to be brought out in terms
of the public, in terms of this issue.

And that is, what is a parent supposed to think about a toy gun
these days? You know, Dad almost certainly grew up playing with
cap pistols as a kid, and he's not out roaming the streets looking
for someone to shoot. Still, you can't blame parents for being con-
cerned when they read in the newspapers and they see on televi-
sion that a child has been killed holding a toy gun in his hand.

The more realistic the gun is, the more dangerous it is to the
person who is holding it. How is e police officer supposed to react
to someone brandishing a very real looking weapon? Is it a kid
playing with a squirt gun or a young gang member with an Uzi?
What about a rival gang member or what about the nervous shop-
keeper whose having this toy look-alike or replica pointed at them?

Are they going to know that it's a toy or are they more likely to
shoot first and ask questions later? A child playing with a toy gun
may be given the benefit of the doubt, but an adult with a realistic
looking weapon is actuallyis usually presumed to be armed and
dangerous. That's certainly what I thought when a young man
walked onto the set where I was doing my regular television news
report at the NBC studios in Burbank last August 19 and put a
gun in my back.

Now, I could see the gun and so could my co",leagues on the news
set, and there was no doubt in any of our minds that it was the
real thing. The young man demanded that I road a long, rambling
statement on the air. The statement confirmed my worst fears that
the gunmen was irrational and totally unpredictal.1e.

It was not until he surrendered to police that we realized the gun
he held was a harmless, Daisy air pistol replica of a .45 caliber
automatic. And it was a deadly situation for a lot of reasons. One is
that the police might have shot the man and any one of us on the
set might have been caught in the line of fire. It has happened
before.

I've seen and handled a number of toy and replica guns from
plastic squirt guns to detailed metal replicas that have the authen-
tic look and feel of a real handgun or a carbine. I'm not sure what
purpose these replicas serve, but I know that it's virtually impossi-
ble to tell them from their counterpart firearms at sight, and we
are fortunate that the District of Columbia Police Department has
provided us with a number of the real weapons, and I've brought
the replicas.

And what I would like to do is, could we get a member of the
D.C. Police Department to come up here, one of their experts? This
is J.C. Smith-Haynie. Why don't we have you sit over here, J.C.
J.C. happens to be someone who is very good with all sorts of fire-
arms. I was watching her before the hearing.

Now, J.C., would you show me the MAC 10 machine pistol. This
is the real MAC 10 machine pistol that J.C. is showing us. This is a
replica of the MAC 10 machine pistol, with theI mean in any
detail, if a police officer were looking down the barrel of this
weapon, would they use the ultimate force and shoot? I ask you
that question.

Now, let's take a look at theif we could bring over those .45's.
The Colt government .45. Now, which one do you have? J.C. has

15
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the toy pistol. This the real thing. Let's hold them up. These, by
the way, are not loaded, Congressman Florio. We've made sure that
all the ammunition

Could you tell the difference? Could you tell the difference if this
was being pointed at you? Let's go down a little further and let me
pull out this Heckler and Koch machine gun. This Heckler and
Koch machine gun loads like a real Heckler and Koch. If you pull
the trigger, and I don't want to pull the trigger at anyone on the
panel just in case, but if you pull the trigger, it will eject a shell.
This is a replica.

If you were a police officer placed in a situation where this were
pointed at you, what would you do? If we could bring down one of
these assault weapons. This is an Entertech WH 88 caliber nine
millimeter automatic. If a police officer were pointing this at you,
would you know the difference? This is the real thing. In dim light,
it would be virtually impossible.

Now, let's go and get the Uzi's, if we could, J.C. You have shown
Congressman Florio the Uzi up there and I want J.C. to bring this
one down. J.C. is holding a real nine millimeter Uzi which, as you
know, is an Israeli assault rifle. This is a replica of one. If we were
to hold these and point them at you, would you be able to tell the
difference if you were a police officer? It would be virtually impos-
sible.

And finally, if we could bring down those two .45's. This .45 that
I'm going to show you, .45 caliber Smith and Wesson, nine millime-
ter rather, automatic, is being sold for use by 8-year-olds. It comes
complete with a silencer. If you were a police officer faced with this
replica, would you know the difference? This is the real thing. Look
at the profile of this weapon. Virtually impossible.

Now, if you take this KG9, which is manufactured by the Daisy
Manufacturing Company, and you put an orange sticker on the
barrel of the gun ?aid you paint the front of it orange, is that going
to make it look any less realistic? Also as Congressman Levine
said, this could also, falling in to the hands of a criminal, they
could do the same thing and say, well, this is a toy. And how are
the police going to know the difference?

That is not the answer. Thank you, J.C. I think I've made the
point as far as these look-alikes are concerned.

Mr. FLORIO. I think the record should reflect that it's very diffi-
cult to distinguish the to from the real weapon, and of course, the
ideal circumstances we have in this room with bright lights ar.d
having our attention focused on it, are not going to be replicated
out in the field.

Mr. HOROWITZ. Congressman Florio, it's. qtill difficult here to do
it. Now, I'm not saying that children sh( An'* be allowed to play
with squirt guns and cap pistols. That's Ring I think parents
should decide for themselves. But if 4,e, 1/4.21 thei: children to
have these toys, they should think care' at `ht 'oy they buy
and whether it might be mistaken for i t' 6 oz

We've heard that guns don't kill peoc.'r, ;ill people. Well,
toy guns don't kill people either, but t end up dead none-
theless. On April 4, 1987, a San Bernae a County Sheriffs Deputy
responded to the call of a man with a gun. Now, I just want to read
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how this incident was reported and see the jeopardy that this
police officer was placed in.

This is a quote. "The subject ran eastbound into the school com-
plex. The Deputy brought a shotgun upright and peaked around
the corner to take a look. The subject jumped out of the shadows
about 20 feet away and yelled. The Deputy saw something in the
man's hand. It was black and looked like an Israeli Desert Eagle
.357 or .45 magnum automatic. Very heavy fire power. The subject
crouched with a two-handed grip on the firearm, which was point-
ed at the Deputy. The Deputy racked a round into the shotgun and
as he brought the shotgun forward, he saw a red flash from the
suspect's gun.

As soon as that took place, the Deputy fired once in ,e direction
of the flash. The subject bent forward, and the Deputy was better
able to see the gun and he was sure that it was a Desert Eagle. The
man started to bring the gun up again and the Deputy fired a
second round. As he brought the shotgun from his hip to his shoul-
der, he took aim at the man's face, and at that time, the subject
said, please, don't shoot me, it's just a laser gun."

Tho. subject, a 14-year-old boy, fell dead to the ground. The
Deputy stepped on his wrist and kicked the gun away, which
turned out to be a laser tag gun, which is not as realistic looking as
some of the replicas we see here. Congressman Levine told some
other horror stories about a 5-year-old boy in Stanton, California
that was shot by a Sheriffs Deputy who thought he had a revolver
in his hand.

We had a situation where a 26-year-old man was nearly killed by
police after he held up a drive-through restaurant with what re-
portedly was s submachine gun. After a high speed chase, it turned
out to be L. ,:ambo-style water gun. Fortunately, even though that
was someone committing a crime, they weren't killed. They had a
water gun. But you can imagine what the public thinks about
things that they don't know.

In April of 1988, in Sacramento, a 5-year-old boy was almost
killed by a Sheriff's Deputy who thought he had a nine millimeter
Baretta semi-automatic pistol, when it turned out to be a water
gun. Last week, in Los Angeles, 2 weeks ago, a suicidal man burst
into Los Angeles Children Hospital threatening people with a
pistol. He was shot to death.

Afterward, police found out that he was emotionally disturbed
and the pistol that he had wts nothing more thaa e toy. These
cases point out that the toy manufacturers have acmeved really
something major in making their toy weapons as realistic as possi-
ble. Most of these cases are not occurring in Los Angeles. I happen
to be a Los Angeles resident and Mel told you a little about the
situation in New York, where in 1987, 1,416 toy guns were involved
in criminal acts and were confiscated by the police.

They also removed 1,472 air guns and air pistols and 297 imita-
tion guns from other suspects. In New York City, a number of
tragic incidents have occurred when to guns were mistaken for
real firearms. And this is a statistic that is totally frightening.
Since 1983, 18 people armed with toy guns have been killed in the
city of New York by New York City policemen. And toy gun sales
are rising at an enormous rate.
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In 1987, $300 million in sales were recorded on these toy gun
look-alikes and so forth, and three-fourths of all these toy guns sold
are military style weapons like the ones that I have shown you
here and readily available at your local toy, and in some cases
sporting goods stores.

Now the question is, can we rely on the toy gun manufacturers,
the air gun manufacturers, and the toy stores to voluntarily adopt
safety starrlards? With very few exceptions, I think the answer is
absolutely no. Holding up a liquor ,ore with a toy gun is not usu-
ally considered armed robbery. Threa'ening someone with a replica
weapon is not the same as assault with a deadly weapon. In Cali-
fornia, it is a misdemeanor.

Nor is it against the law in most places to point a to gun out a
window of a car at another motorist. But as the number of such
incidents involving look-alike guns has increased, cities and coun-
ties have moved to enact ordinances to ban the sale of these. But at
the Federal level, the Government can do a lot. The Government
could mandate a manufacturing standard requiring toy makers to
incorporate color or design features on toy guns that would make it
obvious at a glance that they are not real.

Now, a few manufacturers are doing that voluntarily. This is a
great example. Who would ever mistake this water pistol, clear see-
through plastic, for a real gun? Here' another one. This is a mini-
Uzi water gun. This is a mini-Uzi. Now, I don't know how any
police officer could ever mistake the brightly colored orange mini-
Uzi water gun for the real thing, but they could mistake this one
even though the barrel of it has a little red plug in it.

Here's another one that nobody would ever mistake for a real
gun. This is what's callei a splat gun. You know, there are people
out there who play on the weekends like they're soldiers and they
go around pretending that they're killing other people, and they
shoot paint and other objects at them. No one would ever mistake
this for the real thing.

And this is voluntarily being manufactured by a company in
Phoenix, Arizona. And there are many other notable examples of
toy manufacturers that are manufacturing to guns that look like
toys. We're not trying to outlaw toys. The U.S. Customs Service
could also look closely at the replica and toy gun shipments that
are coming into this country.

Guns like these, replicas, are being manufactured and shipped in
from Japan and Italy at enormous rates, and nobody is stopping
them from coming into this country. And the Postal Inspectors
Office could examine the brisk mail ordering being done in phony
and realistic looking weapons, particularly into cities and States
which ban the sale of such toys.

In the State of California, there are 15 cities that banned toy
guns. The State of California is also considering legislation that
would do it. The Postal Service could be involved there.

Now, as I said, I'm not trying to take away a child's squirt gun
or their cap pistol, and if adults want to collect authentic replicas
of historical firearms, that's fine with me. But I think we have to
be aware of the potential danger for misuse of such toys and repli-
cas and the danger that brandishing such a toy may provoke a
deadly response.
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Now, scaring people with toy gun may seem like. fun, 'Ind'
someone points a real gun back and fires at you, and fatally
wounds you. I'm now open to any questions you might want to ask.

Mr. FLORIO. Let me thank you for all the time and effort you've
put into this very important subject. Your being here helps us to
get a sense of the dimensions of the problem.

I guess my only question is under normal circumstances when
we talk about products in commerce and the need to regulate those
products, most people, myself included, generally advocate that we
have uniform national standards that do in fact preempt the abili-
ty of local and State people to vary and to go off on to their own
doing things for a number of reasons, not the least of which is the
im ent to commerce.

er and above that, it's because we do not want people to be
taking different approaches than the standards. There shouldn't be
one safety standard in New York and a different safety standard in
California when we make the decision that there should be a safety
standard.

Wouldn't it in some instances be preferable that we have a na-
tional safety standard, in this case a design standard and that
there should be no capability to deviate from that standard at the
local level or at the State level?

Mr. Hoxowrrz. I think that would be a terrific idea but I think if
you're going to draw up a standard like that, a standard like that
would have to be drawn up not only with law enforcement people,
with design people, but also in conjunction voluntarily withI'm
not talking aboutI'm talking about a mandatory standard, but I
think that the toy gun industry, the major manufacturers should
also be called in to help, you know, draw up some kind of a stand-
ard because when you look at something like this, which cannot be
mistaken in any way for anything but a toyare you going to say
shc,uld the standard be brightly colored orange toy look alikes that
no one can mistake for the real thing?

You know, that's a question that is going to requireI think that
will probably be the most difficult question to resolve, but I do
think that a standard like that is needed to address the problen, all
over the United States because there are now about six States that
are considering toy gun legislation including as you say, California
and New York and Georgia and your State of New Jersey with an
amendment to the Storter gun law and I think it is important that
the Federal Government take some interest and take some lead in
this and also work in conjunction with the Consumer Product
Safety Commission which to this point has done absolutely nothingin this area.

In fact, they're saying they don't want to get involved in this
area. I think that is something that has to be done with those agen-
cies, with industry and also with law enforcement.

Mr. FLORIO. I think we all know this is a fairly contentious issue.
I would think the good faith and legitimate concerns of toy gun
manufacturers would largely be the absence of certainty as to what
it is they're supposed to do. If we follow the suggestions that you
made, the suggestions that Mr. Levine has made, if we have good
protective standards put into effect by an appropriate agency that
had a serious commitment to enforcing them and everyone would

9
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be required to adhere to them, at that point I suspect the argument
about the problems associated with preemption might very well

disVaremightht be able to go forward in a way that would deal with
the legitimate concerns, the commercial concerns, but more impor-
tantly, the public safety concerns as well.

Mr. Honowrrz. What we have now, Mr. Florio, is the toy gun
manufacturers are scrambling. Companies and I don't want to
single out Daisy because they're a very reputable, old-line compa-
ny, but they're scrambling around to try to sort of circumvent the
issue by doing something in orde: to try to continue to sell these
things because, you know, it is ar economic thing as well as any-
thing else. I mean they are entitled to stay in business but some-
thing like this does not solve the problem.

I think people at manufacturing companies like that would like
to have the leadership of groups like yours, Congressman Florio, to
be able to give them some guidance because these--I'm not saying
these companies should go out of business.

Mr. FLORIO. I think its very important to acknowledge as we do
in so many other areas that the certainty of good, strong regula-
tions, whether they be et vironmental protection regulations or
consumer protection regulations, work to the interest of people in
industry.

What you're expressing now is the fact that absent certainty,
there is the natural competition for bigger market shares and
therefore, if someone tries to do the right thing, however inad-
equate the right thing effort might be, they are in competition with
those who have no interest whatsoever in doing the right thing and
they find themselves at a competitive disadvantage.

Spelling out with certainty what it is that's required to be done
takes the benefit and the profit out of doing less than the responsi-
ble actions.

Mr. Honowrrz. But these toy gun manufacturers have to also be
made aware of the fact that this is a public safety issue. I mean it
is an economic issue to them but it is a public safety issue that is
going to have to be dealt with legislatively. It cannot be dealt with
on a voluntary basis. It has to be dealt with where there iswhere
there is legislation on the books and guidance from some of the
consumer protection agencies and U.S. Government particularly
the Consumer Product Safety Commission being involved in it.

Mr. FLORID. Thank you very much. We will look forward to our
last panel of witnesses which of course represents the manufactur-
ers and look forward to their input as well. Let me thank you very
much 12.r your help.

Mr. HoPowrrz. Thank you, Mr. Florio.
Mr. FLC AIO. We're now pleased to have Sergeant Tim Mullaney

of the National Legislative Committee of the Fraternal Order of
Police, FOP.

Mr. HOROWITZ. Excuse me, Congressman Florio, Before I leave,
could we thank the D.C. Police Department, all their firearms ex-
perts for providing us with these real weapons. They did it atit
was at great, really, it took them a lot of work to do this and
they're at the back of the room and I'd like them to stE.Ad up
RR --
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Mr. FLORIO. Let the record reflect that the committee is greatly
in debt to the District Police Department for its assistance here
today and we thank you very much.

Mr. Hoitowrrz. I'm going to let them take their real guns back as
I get my toys.

Mr. Aortic). Sergeant Mullaney, we are very pleased to have you
with us. We have no difficulties, if you'd like your colleague to
come forward.

Mr. MULLANEY. Yes, I was going to suggest that.
Mr. FLORIO. That would be fine. We would be pleased to have

him with us and for the record we would like you to introduce him.
Mr. MULLANEY. His name is Robert Robbins and he's from the

great State of New Jersey.
FLoitio. We are pleased to have Bob with us. He has beer

someone who has been of particular assistance to me over the
years in terms of providing me with guidance and counsel on mat-
ters of interest in the area of law enforcement. Please proceed.

STATEMENT OF TIM MULLANEY, NATIONAL LEGISLATIVE COM-
MITTEE, FRATERNAL ORDER OF POLICE, ACCOMPANIED BY
ROBERT ROBBINS

Mr. MULLANEY. On behalf of the National Lodge of Fraternal
Order of Police which represents approximately 200,000 law en-
forcement officers across the country, I would like to thank the
committee for giving us the opportunity to address the issue of toy
firearms.

It is gratifying to know that the Congress has recognized the
problem of toy firearms and the effects they are having across the
country. These hearings are the necessary first steps in trying to
identify ways in which to minimize the dangers that have arisen
regarding realistic to firearms.

We only have looked at the media to see the illustrations of
where realistic toy firearms have not only been used in criminal
acts, but have contributed to the deaths of juveniles across the
country.

Congress has before it several pieces of legislation, H.R. 9433, S.
1981 and most recently, H.R. 4732. While we agree with the con-
cept of H.R. 3433 which very simply mandates that toy firearms
will be distinctly marked in such a manner that it can be distin-
guished as a toy, the regulations would be set up and implemented
by the Consumer Product Safety Commission no later than 120
days after enactment.

IJnfortunatey, identifying the problem is only the first step. The
real problem and the real work before us is trying to find a realis-
tic manner in which we can mark these realistic toy firearms. In
H.R. 3433, the manner in which these toy firearms is to be marked
is not set forth but left up to the discretion of the Consumer Prod-
uct Safety Commission.

It's our feeling that just rather than handing this matter over to
the Consumer Product Safety Commission, it would be wiser tc ap-
point a study group, a task force, whatever you want to call it, with
law enforcement participation, which could further research the
matter and mturn with input to this committee for further action.
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We think it would also showlegislative intent would be clearer
and guidance could be given to the Consumer Product Safety Com-
mission if that's the route that the committee decides it should go.
It is also our desire that law enforcement be heavily involved in
any study since they are more often than not the ones that are
going to be confronted with the dilemma of realistic looking fire-
arms.

A split second hesitati, n on the part of a law enforcement officer
in trying to identify whether a weapon being brandished is either
real or whether or not it is a realistic toy firearm could result in
serious consequences not only for that officer but the person bran-
dishing the weapon.

Under S. 1981, it just requires that a blaze orange plug be insert-
ed in the barrel of the weapon at least six millimeters from the
muzzle end of the weapon. This would require law enforcement of-
ficer to wait until they're looking down the muzzlethe barrel of a
weapon before he could determine whether it is realistic or not.

I put it to you that that is just not acceptable. You saw today
that in the type of lighting we have right now, how hard it is to
tell whether or not a weapon is realistic or not. To expect a law
enforcement officer under some very adverse conditions to be able
to distinguish whether or not it has an orange plug in it I think is
just totally unacceptable.

Under H.R. 4732 which follows the concept of H.R. 3433, it has a
very important addition to it of establishing a task force to deter-
mine and recommend how toy firearms should be marked. It is es-
pecially important and significant to us that representatives of law
enforcement be included. Although the practical application of
marking toy firearms in and of itself would seem to be a very
simple task, we don't think so.

We must take info account that the criminal element will be
looking at regulations on how to mark toy firearms and duplicating
this procedure if possible in modifying real weapons. It is a fact
that the criminal element will take advantage of any method possi-
ble to give an edge against law enforcement.

It must be stressed that no piece of legislation dealing with this
issue should be thought of as an answer but more realistically, a
tool to try to manage the problem of realistic toy firearms. To get
on H.R. 4732, there are three distinct problems that we have with
the legislation or rather questioned, the first being the Fraternal
Order of Police wants to be involved in this process. Unfortunately,
the language in the bill specifically states law enforcement agen-
cies which would seem to preclude our involvement on any task
force

The second thing is with such a difficult task of trying to deter-
mine how to identify these weapons, with the task force being set
up and you've got several different groups put together trying to
come to a happy medium, we're wondering whether or not 180 days
is sufficient time.

The problem arises that at the end of that 180 days, what hap-
pens if that task farce has not come up with a suitable language or
suitable recommendations? Does the Consumer Product Safety
Commission then take it upon itself to do what they wish?

2 2
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The third question is once the task force does come to its conclu-
sion and make the recommendation, how binding are those recom-
menciations on the Consumer Product Safety Commission. I think
we've heard earlier in your press conference that that Commission
isn't tremendously thrilleA with having this prospect thrust upon
them and it is a serious i sue and it's one that we don't want to see
just be pressed aside.

MyselfI'm a street cop with 16 years experience. I'm not a pro-
fessional lobbyist. We represent the Fraternal Order of Police but
my full -time job is that of a law enforcement officer. I really am
concerned with the piece of legislation that has been attached to
the Undetectable Handgun Bill that closely mirrors Senate 1981
that being an orange plug placed in the end of a weapon.

It looks like the burden of identifying these weapons is going to
be left on the police officer in the field and I can't stress strongly
enough at this time of how difficult a situation that puts us in.
While we realize that it's a very serious matter, if we go on the
course that we seem to be going with what's been attached to the
Undetectable Handgun Bill, the onus and the burden is on the offi-
cer and if the law enforcement community accepts that resoonsibil-
ity and says OK gentleman, we're going to hesitate, I fear that
there will be a lot more lives lost and there will be a lot more situ-
ations in which innocent lives are being lost where officers are
going to confront people and rather than stepping forward and
going to have to step back until they get a second look and that is
a dangerous precedent that we don't want to see happen and that's
why the Fraternal Order of Police is committing itself fully to co-
operating in any way, shape or form they can in seeing that this
problem is dealt with and dealt with in a manner that both law
enforcement can be comfortable with as well as the consumer.

I want to thank you.
Mr. nom°. Let me thank you for your expert testimony in this

whole area. I guess the part, as I've indicated in my questions to
the previous witness, that causes de most difficulty for me is this
whole question of preemption versus non-preemption.

From the standpoint of the hands-ori law enforcement official in
community X, I just think that if we're going to deal with this on a
town-by-town basis, or even a State-by-State basis, you've got to in-
corporate almost into your training manuals memorization of what
the adjacent town requires by way of markings as contrasted with
the markings that you may require in your town.

I'm a little concerned about that and I guess I'm also aware of
the sense now that the agency, or the agencies, that are supposed
to be in charge are not particularly committed to dealing in an ag-
gressive way with almost .....iy aspect of product safety.

And that leads some to say, well, we certainly don't want inad-
equate regulations to be out there and have them preempt the ca-
pability of towns or States to do a better job of regulating. And I
think I'm sensitive to that understanding.

But the ideal, and I think we can work a little bit more towards
having the idea, is to have not inadequate egulations, but ade-
quate regulations that are arrived at as a result of input from all
of the interested people, certainly the law enforcement organiza-
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tions, such as the type that you represent, having that as the
standard.

Then we can deal with the problem on a nationwide basis, and
we don't have police officers trying tc refresh their recollection as
to what are the neighboring standards in local towns. This concern
that I have, is it something that is a legitimate concern if we have
town-by-town regulatory standards for markings and things of that
sort?

Mr. MULLANEY. Well, we really haven't got into preemption and
studied it, but off the top of my head, the problem you have is
you've got law enforcement agencies that are not just taking care
of one town. You've got county pollee, Sheriff departments, State
police. And in a small community or a small rural setting, you
could have 10, 15 towns in a county that a county police depart-
ment could deal with. And it would seem to be very cumbersome to
be able to try to memorize or try to figure out whose got what reg-
ulations and how they should be dealt with.

To me, I think the important aspect is if the Federal Govern-
ment is going to be out front on this issue, which I think they
should be, that they should strive to have a good standard and a
standard that everyone can live with, but which is not so weak as
that it really requires someone from the local jurisdictions or
States to step in and fill the gap.

And I think that's the key that the task force and the Consumer
Products Safety Commission, if that's the route that it's going to
go, have to really sit down and work at it. And you can't have a
weak sister in it, and I'm saying that's why my question about
you've got a task force, which I think is a good idea, where the
whole strata of everyone involved is going to have some input.

But if that Commission can disregard that task force, then you're
back to square one, that maybe you don't even need the task force
if that's what it's going to do. And we'd be against that. We think
that it needs to be studied and the task force, with law enforce-
ment influence, is the route to go.

Mr. FLORIO. To the next panel we will direct questions as to what
should be the appropriate hammer. That is to say if there are regu-
lations and some in industry, perhaps competitors who don't
comply, or in fact the agency Vat is charged with coming up with
regulations fails to do so, what would be the appropriate sanction
to induce action? What would induce action by competitors who
choose t o risk not complying with regulations that might b e adopt-
ed that would do the job o f t rying to protect people, and law en-
forcement officers in particular?

Let me express my appreciation to both of you for your participa-
tion and say that v,iiatever action this Congress chooses to take, it
will be my particular position that the people in the field, in the
various law enforcement organizations, have to be intimately in-
volved to make sure a realistic response occurs. You folks, of
course, are the people that can tell us best what's realistic and
what's not.

Mr. MULLANEY. Well, thank you for letting us appear. And I'd
also like to thank Congressman Levine, who knowing some of the
fears we had, put in a new bill, after his old one we expressed some
proble-ns with, in addressing the task force issue. I think that's the
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type of leadership both that you and Congressman Levine are
showing that's going to help, hopefully, solve this problem.

Mr. Flom. And Bob, I'll express my congratulations and antici-
pation of your ascendancy to the position of State leader in your
organization in New Jersey.

Mr. Ronsms. Thank you, sir. Appreciate the opportunity to
speak today.

Mr. nano. We're now pleased to move to our next panel of wit-
nesses, which is made up of, and we'd like the witnesses to comeforward, Mr. Douglas Thomson, president of the Toy Manufactur-
ers of America, Mr. Robert Reid, vice president of Marketing, Daisy
Manufacturing Company, and Mr. Michael Wayne of Wayne Enter-
prises of Beverly Hills, California.

Gentlemen, we are pleased to have you here today. As with all
witnesses, the testimony that you have will be put into the record
in its entirety. You may feel free to proceed in a summary fashion.
And Mr. Thompson, we'd be happy to hear from you.

STATEMENTS OF DOUGLAS THOMSON, PRESIDENT, TOY MANU-
FACTURERS OF AMERICA; ROBERT W. REID, VICE PRESIDENT,
MARKETING, DAISY MANITFACTURING CO.; AND MICHAEL
WAYNE, WAYNE ENTERPRISES

Mr. THOMSON. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. Speaking
for the entire Toy Manufacturers of America, we appreciate the op-portunity to come and voice our opinions and hopefully contribute
constructively to an issue which we share with you and Congress-
man Levine and certainly with Sgt. Mullaney.

The Toy Manufacturers of America represents practically all ofthe major toys, toy guns, squirt guns, cap pistols and things of that
sort. Not the authentic guns or the replicas. We represent themand we have found that over a period of time we've found that the
people are most receptive to trying to come up with products and
put into the marketplace products which are acceptable to the
public, acceptable to the legislatures, certainly acceptable to thelaw enforcement people.

Prior to the time that all these legislative acts started, we had aseries of communications with all the manufacturers and with
major retailers to try to respond to what appeared to be incidents
that were bothering the marketpla#e, bothering the citizens, and
bothering ourselves. We initiated what we thought was a, and we
still do think, is a reasonable approach to taking care of the prob-
lem. The colorization of the guns.

I'd like to keep in mind, too, if I may, I'd like to clarify some-thing that has been said here. The questions have been asked, but I
don't think answered fully. Most, almost all, I'm not saying every-
one, but almost every situation that we've been able to trackaround the country has been a situation where an adult is bran-
dishing a weapon at a police officer in some sort of abhorrent be-
havior. This has happened as long as I can remember.

I come from the Bronx and I remember them holding up thebakery with the Lone Ranger's pistol a long time ago. It's hap-
pened for a long time. I don t know how we're going to sao.sfy that
kind of a situation of people, either on alcohol or drugs or deranged
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in some way, takirg a weapon of any sort and behaving in that
way.

We'll try to do everything we possibly can to be sure that the
weapon, toy, looks like a toy. And we thought we did by going
through the colorization that has been discussed here and which
has been shown. We bupport the Dole bill. We support the Dole bill
for two reasons, I think.

First of all, it is a thoughtful considered approach which had the
input of not only manufacturers, but legislators and law enforce-
ment people, too, rs a reasonable approach to taking care of this
problem.

Second, we're interested in preemption and for a very practical
reason. That if we have 20, or 30, or more different ordinances or
State laws, there's no practical way to do business. You can't do
business that way. We've seen a growth of these around the coun-
try as legislators and other people see an opportunit7 to present an
issue to the public and get a great deal of attention on it because it
is a children issue.

And we simply don't know of any wey to satisfy the marketplace
in any way if we have a number of different ordinances and laws.
It has nothing to do with the identification by the police. It's just a
simple practical problem of not being able to manufacture and ship
in interstate commerce.

Another point that I think that I would like to suggest, M:.
Chairman, is that the question of realism gets to be the most diffi-
cult question. We heard the TV commentator say, well, he's not
thinking about squirt guns. He's not talking about cap pistols. But
to the person being threatened with a weapon pointed at them,
almost anything, depending upon the, what do the policemen call
them, the perpetrator's action and appearance, they're going to
consider it a realistic gun.

I assure you that if I walk out of here and somebody points the
Lone Ranger's cap pistol at me and threatens me and wants my
wallet, I'm going to consider it L real weapon. I don't care what
color it is or how it looks.

So I think that's the problem and that's been the age-old problem
of trying to solve this issue when we've heard about criminals
taking toy guns and trying to hold people up. The task force, I
think, that's been suggested would struggle whin that long and
hard.

I think banning products, which was one suggestion, is one that
perhaps doesn't require that kind of Federal action on a situation
whichalmost every case, as I said before, has been an adult who
has been bent on mischief. And we're, I think by banning the chil-
drens products in order to take care of people who are in deranged
States is certainly not a Federal answer to this.

We also have considerable background in this. The country of
Italy or the country of Spain both put in the so-called red plug leg-
islation sack in 1975 and 1978, and vie know of no incidents in the
interim period of time in which criminals have used these weapons
for mischief.

I think, too, that the whole issue in the marketplace is one that,
on a voluntary basis, I believe can bethe issue can be achieved.
We've suggested and strongly support the issue of the red plugs.
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But many of the industry, as the TV commentator indicated, have
gone much frither.

Some of the products that he was showingshow you catalogues.
This is a very competitive marketplace. &v.'. of the manufacturers
want to get a product into the marketplace ihich is going to be
accepted by, first, the retailer. If the retailer doesn't accept them,
then it's not going to go anywhere.

Second, it's a competitive situation of trying to get something
that looks better, ,jazzier, more effective, something that children
will be interested in. And so as a result of that, a good number of
the manufacturers have already moved into this direction.

So I suggest to you, Mr. Chairman, and be happy to take some
questions on it. 3 have a more detailed testimony put into the
record, please, but I suggest to you that, first of all, I think that the
mole bill is a well thought out bill, one that addresses the issue,
one that gives the preemption which I think it, most important. But
at the same time, speaking for the industry, we are certainly open
to any suggestions that somebody has to improve the situation and
still keep us in the marketplace because we think we legitimately
belong in the marketplace. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Thomson follows:]

STATEMENT OF DOUGLAS Thomson

Mr. Chairman, my name is Douglas Thomson. I am the President of the Toy Man-
ufacturers of America, the trade association whose members account for over 90
percent of the toy and game products found on retailers shelves in the United
States. Most of the major toy gun manufacturers and importers are members of the
TMA. In addition, I am the President of the International Committee of Toy Indus-tries, an umbrella organization made up of national toy associations from fifteen
ma& toy manufacturing or marketing countries.

We appreciate the opportunity to present our views on the issue of to rms.These have been in t.1.:4 hands of American youngsters since colonial days
and I that everyone in this room played with Davy Crockett's 7.^fle, theLone Range s sir -gun, Tacy's pistol or shot his or her friends with water
guns. And I feel safe in saying that those of us with children bought similar prod-
ucts for our children and perceived no harm in our or their play. Toy guns repre-
sent not a large part of the to businesssomewhat under 1 percent in dollar sales.
However, to some firms who have been ".a the business for many years, the manu-facture and sale of these playthings are most important and support the employ-
ment of many Americans. The toy industry is most desirous of producingand selling
products which the public and authorities perceive to be safe and proper for the
children. The fact that toy guns have been marketed for so many years suggests
that the public has accepted them as reasonable playthings.

Let me say at the outset that the to industry vigorously opposes a ban of toy
guns. However, we support the principle of ick.ntifying marks to insure that the
item is clearly :ientified as a toy. In fact, a year ago, when we first heard of inci-
dents involving these items, we contacted the major manufacturers and importers to
urge the use of colors to differentiate the products ez.la found a receptive group who
initiated changes immediately. We support the Dole Bill which requires the addition
of color on all realistic toy guns and urge this committee to embrace this bill, as
well. At thLa point, it is my judgment that all major toy gun manufacturers are al-
ready conforming, as a minimum, to the Dole Bill specifications and many have ex-
tended far further with the use of bright colors.

I would like to address four points which. to me, are practical issues to consider
by those concerned with this ',eget:oil;

1. The issue of "reahstic"- As far back as I can remember as a youngster some
stupid soul would try to hold up the bakery, cigar or liquor ewe with a cap pistol.
To the person being held up, the gun looked very realistic. if someone points any-
thing looking like a weapon at me in the street*, of Los Angeles or Newark, I am not
...mut to stand there and puzzle aer whether it is real or a toy. The rash of Federal,
State and local legi iation all call for something to be done about "realistic" guns.
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hu 4 going to determine which are realistic? The local police who have their
hands Jul. on real crime? The retailers? The manufac mere? We can probably do
the best jub on a voluntary bees, but to ban "realistic" guns calls for judgments I do
not think the law enforcement people really want. Let me remind you that the first
California incident, which received so many headlines, was not a to gun simulating
a criminal's weapon, but a futuristic "laser space gun". However, the clearly identi-
fiable red markings the industry is applying without defined legislation has already
substantially diminished the problem. This technique h,.s been widely circulated
through our trade press and TMA bulletins and at our Toy Fair in February, and I
found no displays le,:king the red or orange markings. Too, in our June meeting of
the International Committee of Toy Industries, this topic was prominently discussed
on our agenda and we secured unanimous approval from the 15-member interna-
tional toy trade associations.

2. The issue of how serious is this problem: Certainly we respect the law enforce-
ment agencies and wish to do everything to support their most difficult job in a soci-
ety which has more crime than can be handled by an overburdened judicial system.
But I suggest that in virtually every case which we have tracked, the police have
been called to the scene by citizens and found an individual bent on aberrant behav-
iorusually with a mental, drug or alcoholic proolem. I believe the serious problem
here is the fact that the police are so often criticized by the press and politicians. It
seems to me that any individual who waves a weapon (real or toy) at n policeman
buys his own fate.

We have also been treated to an oft repeated tape of a TV commentator with a
deranged person holding a gun to his head demanding he read some ramb state-
ment. What if the man had been holding a baseball bat threatening to crush or
a kitchen knife. Would we be talking about bans on those common articles?

The serious aspects of these incidents, then, I subscribe, are not the youngsters
toy guns. They are:

The troubled minds of too many of our citizens.
The threats to our safety due to the apparent inability of our judicial system to

control crime.
The speed in which the media and political types criticize our police for doing

their jobs well.
I do not want to suggest that this is not a problem which needs to be addressed.

However, in this Nation of 150 million ople there have been relatively few inci-
dents (albs'` well publicized by our headL .e hunting press) and almost all, as I have
stated have been caused by adults bent on mischief. Compared to so many serious
problems which need to be addressed, toy guns have certainly received an undue
amount of attention.

3. The issue of red/orange plugs: As I have mentioned, we support the Dole Bill
calling for colorization to define the product as a toy. Our reasoning is this:

It is a .practical and proven method which allows manufacturers to go further in
a competitive way to further enhance their roducts for consumer acceptance.

It is pre-emptive If we must have I ation, it is important that we not have
dozens of different State and local ations which are conflicting and prevent
interstate commerce.

Some have suggested that the Dole Bill is ;nadequate since criminals might
paint real guns to look like toys. First of all, we have some experience on this. Italy
and Spain have similar laws going back to 1975 and 1978 respectively. To the best of
our knowledge, we do not know of any incidents where criminals have taken real
guns and painted the muzzle red in that 11-year span. Second, it defies any logic to
understand why a criminal, bent on threatening someone, would want to make his
weapon lees of a threat.

The industry is essentially already in compliance with the Dole Bill.
4. The issue of real gun.: Forget for a moment that 1 represent the toy industry.

As a citizen, I find it somewhat puzzling that my Congress is seriously considezing
banning to guns when the problem of real handguns in this country is practically
overwhelming us. Much of this thrust has come from California where the stories of
street gang warfare, 12 and 13 year old youngsters guarding their crack-earned
money with handguns and regular killings are in the news daily. New Jersey has
the same problem, as does my home State of Connecticut and New York where the
TMA is headquartered. Certainly this committee must see the irony of the Dole Bill
being an amendment to a bill approving (though putting controls on) the manufac-
ture of detectable plastic handguns. Mr. Horowitz and Congressman Levine have
cited to me constitutional reasons for not addressing the real gun problem. It has to
be Disney-world to say that we would ban a plaything and not take action on a
lethal weapon.

pa
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The Toy Manufacturers of America urge this committee and the House of Repro.
seetatives to pass the Dole Bill.

Thank you for the opportunity to make our views heard.

Mr. FLOIUO. Thank you very much for your very, very succinct
and pointed remarks. Mr. Reid.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT W. REID
Mr. Ram. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am Robert W.

Reid, Vice President, Marketing and I'm here on behalf of Daisy
Manufacturing Company of Rogers, Arkansas. For those of you
that may not know isy, Daisy is a 102 year old company with
consumer product offerings in three entirely different markets.

The first is non-projectile firing toy guns. The second is air guns,
which is otherwise knows as Bl3 gum and pellet guns. A nd the
third market that we serve is .22 caliber rim fire firearm rifles.

Mr. ham. Mr. Reid, just to help with the trivia discussion a
number of the members had yesterday when we heard that you
were coming, there was some representation that Red Rider had
something to do with Daisy and someone couldn't rememberwas
Red Rider a marketing mechanism for selling Daisy rifles?

Mr. Rm. Yes, it is. Red Rider is a 50 year old character in the
marketplace. This is our 50th anniversary of the Red Rider, as a
matter of fact, sir.

Mr. FLORIO. Thank you very much. I won, by the way.
Mr. Rim. Pardon me?
Mr. FLOIUO. I won the contest, and I even knew that Little

Beaver was his sidekick.
Mr. Rm. That's a BB gun. It is our understanding that the

issues being discussed before this committee deal with non-projec-
tile firing replica toy guns and the dangers that such products may
pose to both children and law enforcement officials.

Since Daisy has adopted a very specific position very early on
with this issue, and since we have backed that position with a vari-
ety of actions, we are quite honored to be asked to testify here
today. With regard to the issues at hand, you probably already
know that Daisy Manufacturing Company was one of the first, if
not the first, toy gun company to recognize the potential accidents

at could happen and the Potential dangers that could be associat-
ed with the misuse of detaile0 replica toy guns in this country.

We felt that this was particularly true, as Mr. Horowitz has said,
of the flat black, fully automatic, paramilitary gun- that seem to
be the rage of both the TV shows and the movies tha: Hollywood is
producing these days. As a result of our concerns, in August of
1987, a copy of which is in my official testimony, we announced our
plan to, as we called it, dereplicate our entire line of military toy
guns by using a combination of international orange markings on
the barrel of our toy guns and affixing international orange mark-
ings on the side of those toy guns to help ensure that the products
were recognized as toys rather than actual guns.

In subsequent months, we went even further by not only extend-
ing are dereplication program to our non-military toy guns, but
also completely changing the colors of some models and eliminat-
ing some models from our product offering altogether. All of this, I
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point out, was done both voluntarily and unilaterally prior to any
1 tion attempting to remedy this particular situation.

'ono to Daisy's decision was both instantaneous and for the
most part quite positive. The National Safety Council named Daisy
as recipient of its distinguished service to safety award, its highest
award. It is our understanding that in doing so the National Safety
Council broke a 20 year tradition in naming only non-profit organi-
zations as recipients of that award.

From law enforcement, Daisy received a special letter of com-
mendation, a copy of which has been attached to my testimony,
from Mr. Jerald Vaughn, who is the Executive Director of the
International Association of Chiefs of Police. In that letter, Mr.
Vaughn not only commended Daisy's toy gun dereplication pro-
gram, but stated stroiAg support for Daisy's commitment to safety
and expressed the hope that our competitors would follow suit with
similar changes in their company policies.

From Congress itself came support for the actions that we had
taken. According to the Congressional Record on October 16, 1987,
Congressman Levine himself identified Daisy as one toy gun com-
pany who had begun adding distinctive markings to its products.
Congressman Levine followed with additional comments at a press
conference held on November 24, when he commented that Daisy,
that both Daisy and toy retailing giant, Toys R Us, when he com-
mended us for taking the lead in solving this problem.

His concluding remarks included, and I quote, "the action of
Daisy and Toys R Us exemplify corporate responsibility. I urge
other toy gun manufacturers and retailers to follow their lead."
Apparently, someone out there was listening because most gratify-
ing of all was the very positive reaction that Daisy's decision re-
ceived from both its wholesale rird retail customers and its com-
petitors in the to gun field.

Almost instantly, virtually all members of the toy and hobby gun
commercial community began the process of evaluating their prod-
uct offerings and dereplicating in their own fashion, the sum total
of which was to make toys look like toys again. Putting teeth into
these actions, wholesale and retail customers began insisting that
their products, that the products that they purchase from us for
resale, were dereplicated.

Quite trankly, by the time the New York Toy Fair rolled around
in February of this year, the one-to-one scale detailed replica toy
gun was virtually a thing in the past. Now, does all of this mean
that a one-to-one scale detailed replica toy gun has been completely
eliminated?

No, it does not. We are sure that there are some inventories in
some warehouses belong to some companies that might still be
available. There may also be some non-dereplicated toy guns on
retail shelves that are yet to be sold, but the number is dwindling.

There might also be a rogue manufacturer or two offshore who
was willing to manufacturer a dereplicated toy gun, but in our
opinion, and we were called here for our opinion, those manufac-
turers will have an extremely difficult time finding a retail or
wholesale customer in this country wr - was willing to buy that
product.

3
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So what does all this mean? Well, from Daisy's perspective, it
means two things. Number one, in terms of actual impact, legisla-
tion which bans the manufacture and sale of detailed replica toy
guns is not needed. Market forces and public attitude have already
set in motion what legislation of this nature is intended to do, and
that is to protect consumers and law enforcement officials and to
make toys look like toys again.

Wander through the aisles of any toy store today and see if you
don't come to the same conclusion yourself. Number two, in termsof providing a standard which can be effectively enforced, the
mechanism is already in place through the language included in
Senate Bill 1981, introduced by Senator Dole, which requires blaze
orange barrel plugs on toy guns to clearly distinguish toy guns
from real guns.

This legislation, which unanimously passed the Senate as part of
Senator 1141etzencium's plastic gun bill, now awaits action in the
House of Representatives. Granted, some law enforcement officials
believe that such actions can be too easily circumvented by crimi-
nals who may choose to make their real guns look like a toy.

Howevei, in the 9 months since dereplicated toy guns have been
in the marketplace, this has not proven to be the case. As a matter
of fact, to our knowledge, there has not been one single reported
incident or accident or criminal misuse with a dereplicated toy gun
since the industry began its dereplication process in January of
this year.

Further, case histories in both Spain and Italy, both of which en-
acted similar legislation over a decade ago, indicate that such situ-
ations have not evolved in either of those countries. It also appears
to us that to make a real gun look like a toy gun scenario appears
to be absurd at best. Granted, Mr. Chairman, we're not criminals.

It seems to us that a criminal who wants to commit his crime
through the intimidating use of a gun would do very little for his
cause if he made his real gun look less intimidating by making it
look like a toy. That just doesn't make good sense. Granted, we are
not criminals and granted anything is liable to happen.

As a general rule, however, we feel that the case history of what
has happened here in the United States during the past 9 months,
as well as the case histories of both Spain and Italy over the past
decade, as well as the use of simple logic, all tend to at least mini-
mize the impact of this often used criticism of blaze orange mark-
ings for toy guns.

In conclusion, 1 very seriously doubt that there is anyone in this
room who does not wholeheartedly support the objectives of pro-
tecting children and policemen and making to look like toys
again. The real question, in our opinion, is just what is needed now
to satisfy those objectives.

Much has happened in the past 9 months. Again, in a statement
of November 24, Congressman Levine said, and I quote, "I wish
that Federal legslation were not necessary. I would much prefer
that the market police itself in this matter.'

That appears to have been done. That being the case, it appears
that the use of a product ban is neither needed nor desiraMe now.
What is needeci is a uniform standard that all can follow. That ap-
pears to be in place through the r .quirements established in
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Senate Bill 1981. AS a result, Daisy urges this subcommittee to
move in the direction of Senate Bill 1981 rather than toward plac-
ing additional restrictions on an industry that appears to have
done a very respectable job of restricting itself already.

Thank you very much.
[Attachments to Mr. Reid's prepared statement follow:]

:4 2



For release Monday, August 24, 1987

DAISY SAYS TDY CURS WILL NEVER BE THE SAME!

Rogers, AR -- Daisy Manufacturing Company announced today that ft v.11

begin adding bold international orange markings to its line of full -sca.e to

replicas of military firearms. The purpose of the markups is to clearly

identify the gum as toys.

Daisy, beat knave as the world's largest and oldest manufacturer of

airguns, airgun ammunition and accessories, also :fella a line of toy guns that

shoot no projectiles, some of which look much like their real-life military

counterparts. "Daisy has built a solid reputation over the years as a leader in

the field of Mooting safety,' said Daisy President and Chief Executive Officer

Raymond W. (Buddy) Pilgrim. *Because of recent incidents involving toy guns, we

have concluded that to make available to our nation's youth toys that look like

the real thing, without clearly marking them otherwise, is not in keeping vith

our leadership position."

Many law enforcement agencies and oanoarned citizens have voiced objection

to the sale of military replica toy gone, which are currently popular with the

youngsters end marketed by several major toy gun companies. The objection Is

based on the fact that, according to these groups, such gas can be mistaken

for 1 firearms under certain circumstances. Although no such incidents have

occurred with any Daisy toy product, Pilgrim explained, Daisy's commitment to

safety precludes all other considerations.

Daisy began implementing its "de-replicatioc" program in June of 198', and

the company plans to have accomplished a full conversion of its military toy

gun product line, of which there are currently 30 different models, by January

1, 1988.

Color transparency available upon request.

For mon: information contnet: Gary Hecht

Daisy Manufacturing Company. Inc. Rogers, Arkansas 72756
AC (501) 836-1200 7elea 534476

90-727 0 - 88 - 2
BEST COPY AVAILABLE



30

National
Safety
Council

May 4, 1988

),. Joe Scutt
Daley Nanufacturing Co.
P.O. Bat 220
Rows, AR 72757

DWI Joe:

Congratulations. Daisy Nenufacbmirg Cowen/ has Wend:omen to
receive the 1988 Distinguiihed Service to Safety ]Ward.

As we discuseed, the award is to b& ;assented during the Naticmal
Safety Congress. This year's Congress will be held October 16-20 in
Orlando, Florida. Ns do not have a date selected for the award
presentation. As soon as we do, you will be notified.

On Wednesday, Ocblber 19th, a Ozgress presentation will be male cn
hunter safety. The presentation will also include a %star safety
dsmonstraticm. If you have any safety materials you build like to
distribute, please give me a call at (312) 527-4800. The program will
be held at the JUrtus Aquatic Center from 1-4:30 p.m.

Again, congratulations. I will contact you in the coming months to
diacuse the award presentation.

Nina A. ?k o¢
Program ?Imager
Public Safety

NAN/ch

444 North Mchogen Avenue A Nongovernmental
Chcego lino* eve 1 1 3991 Not for probt
312.527-4800 Pubic Since Orprazabon

118ATAVA Y903 i2,§4
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Mr. Raymond Pilgrim
President
Daisy Manufacturing Company
Box 220
Rogers, AR 72757-0220

RECEIVED

SEp 30 387

pn6-1-4ws

Dear Mr. Pilgrim:

IACP has followed with interest Daisy Manufacturing Company's 'de-replication"
program that identifies your company's toy guns with bold international orange

markings.

We wish to express our strong support for Daisy's commitment to safety. Such an

action certainly strengthens your company's reputation as a responsible leader in

the field of firearm safety.

Because our association is rleasee to share with cur members our appreciation and

recognition of such a commendable program, IACP will feature Daisy's 'de -
replication" program in an article in our October newsletter, the IACP News.

IACP has for some time strongly opposed the manufacture of toy guns that resemble

their dangerous real-life counterparts. Let us hope that Daisy's wise action will
challenge other toy gun manufacturers to effect similar changes in their company

policies.

Sincerely,

Jerald Vaughn
Executive Director

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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NT MO

POLICE MANAGEMENT ASSOCIATION
1001 22nd Street N W Suite 200, Wrhanston. D C 20037 ( 202) 833-1460

July 20. 1988

Mr. Robert M. Reid
Vice President for Marketing
Daisy Manufacturing Company
P.O. Box 220
Rogers, AR 72756

Dear Bob:

RECEIVED

JUL 2 5 1988

Vt4sAKTG

On behalf of the Police Management Association (PMA). its
Board of Directors and staff, I thank you for taking time out of
your busy schedule and honoring the attendees at our Fourth
Annual International Conference as a panel member on "Handguns,
Toy Guns and Plastic Guns."

The evaluations received from participants favorably praised
your presentation as one which was both highly informativo and
relevant to the problem of gun proliferation currently facing
police administrators. The knowledge and insight you bestowed
upon each participant ensured highly professional conference
and contributed greatly to the overall learning received.

PMA is most fortunate to have your support on behalf of our
efi,rts to disseminate timely and relevant research to the law
enfurcement community. It is through concerned executives, such
as yo4rself, that the increasing problem rf deadly weapons on the
streets of America can be monitored and controlled.

I look forward to working with you again on matters of
mutual concern. please do not hesitate to contact me, or PMA
directly if we can be of any assistance.

RJS/ms

Sincerely,

6.71

Edward J. Spurlock
President

10.1.4.11,A VA Y9(1:1 1 Z38
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IS2 Com Ram 0Mor 111s., Worlimioa. D.C. =IS
SIDO W-Co my Pod. Diu 447, Los Aar?" Co. NOD

STATEMENT OF CONGIESAAN NEL LEVINE ON TOY SUPS

MEMBER 21, IWO

AS WE PREPARE TO (MARK ON TIC HOLIDAY BUYING SEASON, THIS SEEMED LIKL AN

APPROPRIATE TINE TO HIGHLIGHT MY CONCERNS ABOUT THE SAFETY OF NARY OF THE

Toy GUNS BEING SOLD IN OUR LOCAL Toy STORES. THESE REALISTIC GUNS POSE A

VERY REAL THREAT TO THE HEALTH MD SAFETY OF THE YOUNG CHILDREN WHO PLAY

WITH THEM.

10y NANUFACTUREPS ARE PRODUCING INCREASINGLY REALISTIC LOOKING TOY GUNS

WHICH ARE FAR TOO FREQUENTLY BEING MISTAKEN FOR THE REAL THING. INCIDENTS

IN WHICH YOUNGSTERS, BRANDISHING HIGHLY REALISTIC LOOKING TOT GUNS, ARE

BEING SHOT AT, AIM AT TIMES KILLED BY, LAW ENFORCEMENT OFFICIALS WHO FEEL

THREATENED BYTHE SITUATION ME NOT MUNN.

IN RANCHO CuCANONGA, CALIcORNIA, A YOUNG NAN PLAYING WITH A LASER GUN WAS

RECENTLY SHOT AND KILLED KY A DEPUTY SHERIFF. THE OFFICER MISTOOK THE

LASER GUN FOR A REAL ONE. LATE THIS SUMER, SHERIFF'S DEPUTIES IN LOS

ANGELEc, COUNTY OREN THEIR GUNS ON A MOTHER AND HER THREE CHILDREN AFTER HER

*COME SON POINTED A TOY GUN AT A PLAIN CLOTHES OFFICER WHILE DRIVING ON

THE FREEWAY. FORTUNATELY, THIS INCIDENT ENDED WITHOUT TRAGIC CONSEQUENCES.

CLEARLY. ACTION IS NEEDED TO REMEDY THIS DANGEROUS SITUATION.

MANY STATE AND LOCAL GOvERMENTS ARE ALREADY ADDRESSING THIS PROBLEM. IN

LOS ANGELES COUNTY, AT THE REQUEST OF SUPERVISOR KENNETH HAHN, THE BOARD

OF SUPERVISORS RECENTLY PASSED LEGISLATION MAKING IT ILLEGAL TO USE A TOY

WEAPON IN A THREATENING OR ANGRY NAY. THE MARYLAND LEGISLATURE IS

CONSIDERING LEGISLATION WHICH WILD Iv0sE PENALTIES FOR THE USE OF A TOY

GUN IN THE CONNISSION OF A CRIME AND REQUIRE ALL TOY GUNS TO SE NARKED WITH

A BLAZE OF ORANGE. JUDGE ROBERT COLBY OF VIRGINIA MS, AFTER BEING FACED

WITH THREE TOY GUN CASES WITHIN ONE MONTH, BEGUN CAMPAIGNING FOR A LAN

SIMILAR TO TWAT PROPOSED IN MARYLAND.

WE ARE FACING A SERIOUS PROKEN. REALISTIC TOY GUNS CANNOT NOT ALWAYS tE

IDENTIFIED AS SUCH BY LAW ENFORCEMENT OFFICERS EVEN IN THE BEST OF

CIRCUMSTANCES. IT IS UNFAIR AND MREALISTIC TO EXPECT THEM ALWAYS TO MAKE

THE CORRECT DISTINCTION WHEN THEY THIN( THEY ARE STARING DOWN THE BARREL OF

A REAL GUN. ALTHOUGH THESE TOY GUNS HAVE BEEN USED FOR CRIMINAL

.111131'1-
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ACTIVITIES, THE VICTIM OF MISTAKEN IDENTITY IS MOST LIKELY GOING TO BE

SOMEONE WHO IS PLAYING WIN THE TOY WEAPON. AND THAT PERSON. mOST LIKELY

WILL BE A CHILD.

ONE PROWL* OF TOY IONS, DAISY MANUFACTURING OF ARKANSAS, HAS OECIOED TO

BEGIN ADDING DISTINCTIVE MOONS TO THEIR TOY GUNS: I COMMEND THEM FOR

THEIR ACTIONS, AND I MY! !;HER TOY GUN MANUFACTURES WILL FOLLOW THEIR

LEAD.

I ALSO ANT TO PRAISE THE RECENT ANNOUNCEMENT OF TOYS 1' US, THE NATION'S

LAIGEST TOY RETAIIER, TO STOP SELLING REALISTIC TOY GUNS.

THE ACTIONS Of DAISY AND TOTS 'I' US EXEMPLIFY CORPORATE RESPONSIBILITY. I

URGE OTHER TOY MANUFACTURERS AID RETAILERS TO FOLLOW THEIR LEAD.

I WISH THAT FEDERAL INTERVENTION WERE MDT NECESSARY. I WOULD MUCH PREFER

THAT THE MARFET POLICE ITSELF IN THIS AATTER. HOWEVER, LEGISLATION IS

NEEDED TO PROD OTHER TOY MANUFACTURERS INTO TAKING ACTION TO PROTECT THE

SAFETY OF THE CHILDREN WHO PLAY WITH THEIR PRODUCTS.

THAT IS WHY I HAVE INTRODUCED HR 3433. NY DILL REQUIRES MANUFACTURERS Of

TOY FIREARMS, TOYS WHICH ARE INTENDED FOR USE BY CHILDREN AND ARE NOT

DESIGNED TO FUNCTION AS REAL FIREARMS, TO DISTINCTIVELY MARK THE TOTS AS

TOTS SO THAT THEY CAN EASILY DE DISTINGUISHED FROM THE REAL THING.

IF OTHERS ARE NOT WILLING TO VOLUNTARILY MARK THEIR PRODUCTS, MY

LEGISLATION WOULD DIRECT THE CONSUMER PRODUCT SAFETY COMMISSION TO

PROOLGATE REGULATIONS PRESCRIBING THE MANNER AND FORM IN WHICH TOY

FIREARMS ARE TO BE MARKED. IT IS ESSENTIAL THAT, AT A MINIMUM, ALL TOY

GUNS HAVE UNIFORM, DISTINCTIVE MARKINGS SO THAT WE CAN AVOID FURTHER LOSS

OF INNOCENT LIMES.

POLICE ORGANIZATIONS ARE AWARE OF THIS NATIONAL PROBLEM. JERALD VAUGHN.

EXECUTIVE OIRECTCO OF THE INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF CHIEFS OF POLICE,

TOLD THE NEW YORK TIMES "THE TOY IS TREATED EXACTLY AS NE REAL THING' BY

POLICE OFFICERS IN CRITICAL SITUATIONS AND ADDEO *IAT 'IT'S A POTENTIAL

DISASTER WAITING TO HAPPEN.' DISASTERS ARE NOT WAITING TO HAPPEN. THEY

HAVE HAPPENED, AND THEY WILL CONTINUE UNLESS WE DO SOOTHING TO STOP THEM
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Date: August 26, 1987

From: Funrise, Inc
8543 Lankerohie Blvd.
Sum Valley, Cal. 91352

Contest: Arnold Rabin
Tel Number (Ill) 501-3617

111111111112LLMLIMIZAZAILIMELMISWIS

Funrss, Inc., a California manufacturer of replica toy guns,
announced that all of it's toy guns will be SAFETY MARKED to
clearly distinguish the toy guns from real erns.

The harrels of all of Funrise's guns will be col"rod bright
International Orange,, as will the FUNR/SE trademarks, logos ani
other markings OR the, toy guns.

Arnold Rubin, President of tunriss, said, "When I saw that Daisy
was taking theme sass steps, I could think of no reason for not
following its lead. Funrise Will use those markings even if
Daisy and henries are the only two companies that do it.
However, I aspect that all other companies soiling toy guns will
join in this *Mist to Safety Mark their toy guns.*

In sedition to toy gyms, Funrise also manufactures and
distlibutes a wide variety of toys, including *cale modals of
horses and cars.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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Mr. FLORIO. Thank you very much, Mr. Reid. Mr. Wayne, we'd be
happy to hear from you.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL WAYNE
Mr. WAYNE. Chairman Florio, distinguished mem )ers of the sub-

committee, ladies and gentlemen. My name is Michael Wayne and
I am here today representing the John Wayne family, which con-
sists of myself and my six brAhers and sisters. Thank you for invit-
ing me and giving me this opportunity to express my opinion on
House of Representatives Bill No. 4732.

As Mr. Horowitz said, no one has been kilted or even wounded by
a toy gun, so it seems that the purpose of this bill is to prevent
those tragic incidents that occur when children or immature adults
point realistic toy guns at law enforcement officers, thus forcing
the officers to make an immediate decision in the heat of a per-
ceived life-threatening situation, the results of which have unfortu-
nately been accidental shootings.

While I am 100 percent in support of the purpose of this bill,
saving the lives of these children and others who misuse toy guns, I
feel the scope of the toy gun products banned is far too broad. De-
spite the reference to pre-1898 guns in section 2, this bill seems to
ban collector quality replicas of historic antique firearms. This is
really stretching the word "toy" beyond its breaking point.

These non-firing antique replicas have great historical signifi-
cance and sentimental interest to their collector owners. Most of
the antique historic guns that are replicated, that are copied, are
either in public museums or in private collections. Hence, these
non-firing antique replicas are the only way collectors can acquire
a part of history to display, enjoy and even handle in their own
home without the danger of somebody being accidentally shot.

While I am a collector and thus concerned with the rights of all
collectors, I am here today for a far more personal reason. Our
family's licensing of the rights to make antique replicas of the guns
John Wayne used in films is a major source of financial support for
the John Wayne Cancer Clinic at UCLA. The money generated
from the sales of these John Wayne replicas supports the impor-
tant work of Dr. Donald Morton and his staff at the clinic in the
treatment of cancer patients and in the cancer research programs
to find a cure which will put an end to this dreaded disease.

I know we are all concerned with the threat to human life, not
only from those who suffer diseases like cancer but also for those
who suffer from accidents like accidental shooting. In my personal
research with the manufacture's and distributors of non-firing an-
tique replicas, I was not able to find even one reported or rumored
case in which one of these antique re, lima was involved in an acci-
dental shooting or in the commission ca ._ crime.

All these non-firing antique replicas are manufactured so that
they cannot fire, nor can they readily be converted to fire. All of
them are inspected by the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Fire-
arms, which issues a letter confirming that these replicas do Lot
fall under the category of firearms. These non-firing antique repli-
cas commemorate historical persons, places and organizations and
events. They are reproductions of guns that were designed and
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manufactured before 1898, and hence are very distinguishable from
current toy guns which are patterned after modern

Those non-firing antique replicas are designed to be collectibles.
are usually beautiful, heavily embellished with a combination

of er raving and silver plating. They are treated, displayed
and protected as works of fine art and history by their owners. On
the other hand, today's popular toy guns are patterned after cur-
rent civilian and military weapons. While they are quite realistic,
they could not be considered works of art.

Non-firing replbvs are expensive. They cost between $350 and
V00 each, too in::h for an average child to afford, and they actual-
!y cost more than real guns that are sold today. Non-firing antique
replicea are difficult to come by. They are not sold in toy stores or
generetv in retail stores. In fact, they are usually available only by
mail order or in the secondary sales market from a fellow collector.

Frarkly, the sales of these non-firing antique replicas is not part
of the problem that H.R. 4732 will hopefully solve, but their sale
does provide the John Wayne Cancer Clinic with much-needed
funds to help save lives. It is very important, then, for the clinic
and for the rights of collectors that these non-firing antique repli-
cas be specifically and clearly exempted from H.R. 4732.

It is equally important that this Federal law supersedes any con-
flicting State or local laws so that everyone in the United States
will have the same clearly-defined guidelines regarding the =MU-
facture and sale of toy guns. Otherwise, there is -eally no reason
for the Federal Government to get involved.

Again, on behalf of my brothers and sisters and the doctors and
patients at the John Wayne Cancer Clinic, I want to express my
thaiks to the committee for aThwing me to speak today and for
your gracious attention.

Mr. FLORID. Thank you very much, Mr. Wayne.
Mr. Reid, could you for the record introduce your colleague.
Mr. Rem. Yes. My colleague it Ralph R. Beard. He is counsel for

Daisy Manufacturing Company.
Mr. Fizz*. Thar:a you very much.
Let me express my appreciation to this panel for its presentation.
Mr. Thomson, can you give us some sense of the scope of the au-

thority of the Toy Manufacturers of America? Overseas manufac-
turers who market in this country, are they members of your orga-
nization?

Mr. THOMSON. We have 240 members representative of manufac-
turers and importers. You have to keep in mind, C-ngressman, I
think when you and I spoke informally on other is, as, the point
about most of c nnnitfacturers who are called American manu-
facturers arc also importers and own facilities or contract facilities
overseas. So we represent about 90 percent of all the products that
get on the retail shelves, so you can see we have a very broad issue.

Second, I am the president of the International Toy Committee,
which is representative of 15 nations who are the major manufac-
turers and marketers of toys, including toy guns.

Mr. Amu°. There is no question in your mind, is there, that if,
for example, the Consumer Product Safety Commission did spell
out reguletions, that everyone would be required to in our market,
the Unite States, to adhere to those standards?
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Mr. THOMSON. Absolutely. Absolutely. I think it will happen vol-
untarily. I think that is the point that I make. I have already
talked to every single country and they are all attuned to it, and
those people who impmt the goods who are members of our associa-
tion have already Fat those orders in to the Asian manufactur-

lb. nom. I thin k we know already that we have toy products
that are sold in this 'ountry that are not in conformity with exist-
ng regulations set by the Consumer Product Safety Commission on
labeling r nd small parte regalems. There are those, and it is a
fact of life, who will not comply with the law. There is a market
niche for non-conforming toys, and someone out there will try to
fill that niche.

Mr. THOMSON. Sure, and that is why we have supported so
strongly the Customs and the Consumer Product Safety Commis-
sion's efforts with Operation Toyland because it is good for busi-
nee., it is good for the consumer, good for the manufacturer, good
for our association to weed out those people who just simply don't
conform to the regulations, either voluntary or mandatory.

Mr. FLORIO. Let me ask a specific question to any of the wit-
nesses with regard to Senator Dole's bill. You have heard, particu-
larly, the law enforcement people express their apprehension about
the sufficiency of the .arking mechanisms that are called for. You
heart', them also advocate that there be a task force representative
of everyone who is interested to come forward with marketing de-
signs that they feel would make more sense in trying to protect
people from the problems we are talking about. You, of course, are
predominantly concerned about preemption, which is a very legiti-
mate approach.

If we talked about some kind of a compromise proposal whereby
you passed something like Senator Dole's bill, which immediately
requires the markings that you advocate and has the effect of pre-
empting States and localities; while at the same time putting mto
effect a task force with some reporting requirements to review and
evaluate perhaps better-designed uniformity standards, with the
expectation that within time constraints, those regulations would
come forward. The Agency may evaluate them and say that they
do make more sense, and then we would have better r"gulations
that the industry would be required to live with, whit would, of
course, level out the marketing playing field. Those regulations
would preempt the ability of localities to have differing ic.gislation.
Would that be something that might very well find support in in-
dustry?

Mr. THOMSON. Mr. Chairman, let me take the first crack at that.
Maybe Bob will have some other thoughts on it.

Mr. FLORIO. Surely.
Mr. THOMSON. We thniight we were doing that with the bill, with

the Dole bill. It had the input if the retailers, the manufacturers,
it had the input of the law enforcement agencies. The question is:
is it enough? That is what it really comes down to. Speaking for
the manufacturers, and I am sure Bob would like to speak too, we
are open to any constructive suggestion that will make the product
acceptable to the law enforcement people. I talked to a good
number of police chiefs. I have, unfortunately, had to hear almost
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all these incidents first hand from police detectives and chiefs
around the country, and they had indicated to me that they
thought the colorization, the Dole bill colorization would probably
do the job.

They also suggested to me that the real problem is two issues,
. one, the brandishment of weapons at people, no matter
er it is a real weapon or a toy weapon. I mean the person has

got a problem.
Mr. FLORIO. Mr. Thomsen, the law enforcement officials accept

the risks that go with their line, their profession, but there is a
substantial difference between the orange plastic squirt gun that
Mr. Horowitz had before and something like this (indicating). It
may very well be only a second hesitation, but in the nature of
their profession, law enforcement officials are put at, it seems to
me, a much greater risk of making a decision, maybe a wrong deci-
sion, if they have got something like this (indicating) looking at
them than if they had that plastic see-throue squirt gun that is
colored orange. So we are talking about gradations, and the grada-
tions may ve* well be

Mr. THOMSON. Mr. Chairman, I absolutely agree with you, and I
am sure that these deranged poople don't think they are going to
take an orange squirt gun and go point it at a policeman. I don't
think there is any question about that. They are going to take a
real gun, in all probability.

Mr. nom. Mr. Reid was there something you wanted to re-
spond?

Mr. Ram. In answer to your question, the answer is yes.
Mr. norm Yes what?
Mr. Ram. Yes, I think we would be amenable to that kips' of a

r1 11.11.01t10. Because I think that is thy, approach that I would be
inclined to consider seriously as we go forward, and our committee
v411 make some determinations I think that does make some sense.

Mr. THOMSON. Mr. Chairman, as soon as I am finished here, I am
going to go talk to the sergeant and 1 am going to give him my
card. We are receptive to any good suggestions.

Mr. Flom. Fine. Mr. Wayne, I am sensitive to what you are
talking about, and I have supreme confidence that there can be
some statutory language to deal with clear definitions of what it is
that this legislative approach is talking about. I don't think any-
body intended to be dealing with the types of things that yet,. are
concerned about, and hopefully, as the legislative process goes for-
ward, there can be a consensus on statutory exemption language to
deal with what I suspect is a non-problemthe one that you are
attempting to focus on.

We have a vote pending. I would like te express my appreciation
to this panel and say that we look forward tf.1 working with all who
are interested in this subject, and thank you very much for your
participation.

a :3 committee stands adjourned.
ereupon, at 12:06 p.m. the hearing was adjourned.]
e following statements and letters were received for the

record:]
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AMERICAN MEDICAL ASSOCIATION
535 NOPTH DEAR11011N STREET CHICAGO, ILLINOIS 60610 PHONE (31216155000 TWX 910-221-0300

The Honorable Jane, J. Florio
Chairmen
Subcommittee on OMMOTC11, Consumer

Protection, and Competitiveness
Committee on Energy and Ccomerce
U.S. Some of Representatives
Room 151

Souse Office Wilding Anne: No. 2
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Chairmen Florio

August 18, 1988

Re: Suowission for August 11, 198$.
Subcommittee Rearing on Toy Guns

The American Medical Association requests that its position on the
158U4 of toy eons be included in the record of the August 11, 1988,
Subcommittee tu Commerce, Consumer Protection, and Competitive is
hearing on the potential safety hasards posed by toy guns.

The AKA urges the banning of production, sale, and distribution of
realistic toy guns. This position derives from physicians' deep concern
over the tragic and seemingly avoidable number of fatalities and injuries
that result from the use of firearms in gametal. Gwen accidents have been
cited as the fifth leading cause of death is young children, and moat
unintentional firearm deaths amoe4 children younger than 15 years of age
have aeon traced to weapons used in play.

A bee on all realistic toy suss will take away the chance that
children will confuse real guns with toy Irma in the home and, thus,
lower the risk of death or injury. A ban will also halp eliminate the
possibility that law enforcement officere will mistake a person with a
toy gun for a criminal with a real weapon. Though this is a rare
occurrence, it happens far too often if such a tragedy can ire prevented.

The AMA commands the Subcommittee for its efforts to exaslne this
important issue concerning the health and well belqi of children. The
Association hopes that the Subcommittee's deliberations will result in
legislation that will ban all realistic toy gun'.

JO/d1h
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AMERICAN PUBLIC HEALTH ASSOCIATION
1015 Fifteenth Street N.W., Washington, D.C. 20005 (202) 789-5600

WILLIAM H McBEATH, MD ,MPH Executive (tweeter

October 13, 1988

The Honorable James J. Florio
Chairman
Subcommittee on Comm.-.;e, Consumer

Protection, and Competitiveness
Committee on Energy and Commerce
US House of Representatives
Room 151
HOB Annex No. 2
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Chairman Florio:

The American Public Health Association requests that its
position on the issue of toy guns be included in the record
of the August 11, 1988 Subcommittee on Commerce and Consumer
Protection hearing on the potential safety hazards posed by
toy guns.

At its most recent Annual Meeting in New Orleans, APHA
supported the enactment of a federal ban on the manufacture,
importation, sale, and possession of plastic handguns. Our
resolution noted the similarity of plastic handguns to toy
guns, and the risks to children from both.

We are especially concerned that realistic looking toy guns
will be confused with real guns and lead to more deaths of
children who mistakenly identify real guns as toy guns.
Further, a ban will eliminate the chance that la.# enforcement
personnel will mistakenly identify children playing with toy
guns as assailants in criminal situations. Therefore, APHA
believes that plastic handguns and realistic looking toy guns
can only lead to more unwanted morbidity and mortality and
should be banned in the U.S.

APHA commends your efforts to examine the health and safety
hazards posed by toy guns and urges the Subcommittee to adopt
legislation to ban realistic toy guns.

Very truly yours,

William H. McBeath, r MPH
Executive Director

MOM Y(11 0 MO
a5
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Toy leas pose s past danger to the aatien's

law enforcement officers. as well as the commusities

which they have pledged to serve and protect.

A law eaforcessat officer, vhes required. suet

e ss quick judgement whether r sot to fire his

wows. This lead's the dosser that ha, his

partner and/or innocent bysteedrs may be in. In

e valuates this. he must also consider the weapons

carried by the threatening party. whether or not the

weapons are More sophisticated then his service

weapon. If he is outnumbered. etc. It is difficult

to must alao consider the authenticity of the weapons

in the posmeasios of the threatening party.

The officer meet act quickly to but benefit

all parties involved. as well as the community. sic

split second judgement will be delayed by questioning

the eethenticIty of the firearms. This deleyed

reaction cos coat the officer his life. as well as

the lives of others.

A law enforcement officer reallaea the denser*

involved in the routine day-to-day responsibilities

if his job, and adding plastic or realistic firserma

to these dangerm greatly incapacitates the officer of

performing his duties effectively.

Because en officer say Pied himself hooting a

suspect, is trying to apprehend him. who WOO carrying

a realistic looking weapon is a threatanieg meaner,

4 6
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ths °facies guilt soy coat hie his ows life whips he

is presetod is astbsr 'Jailor sitssties. No will

gsooties blasolf as t whstkor or sot Ms could hove

waited, whothsr or set bys could kayo asked the

suspect asis to drop kis waspss, sr if Ms could

haws tsko other cesrsos of stiles. This iscidot

could be roplayed ow times, akis, him aid his

titers poTterescs set @ly istfleisnt, but sloe

eiesovieg to his ?artier, his departost aid the

csamesity which Ms plodgsd to ism sad protect.

To boles levelvsd is such sitsatios, tin

tirs departot say be affocted se well, aid their

?oftenimes, say ales Us bisdorod.

Altheesh it is st often that as officer finds

himself le sitsaties rakers Ms fools Ms must draw

his messes sad it is evos loss efts* whirs Cho

attest fools that he Oust firs that rovelvor, it

roseirso only ono itstis st firlag that imam' and

'dills. esspoct, to put s sotissel drsis ss ths

officer. Ts discover that the seepsct's vesper rasa

slily realistic lsokins toy, cast bs sirs domosieg

is Mks 'Memo, sspec/allr is itsratioso whirs the

suspect is killed.

This sitmetios becalms nors complex st sight,

whirs shadow of a child Rey moss to 14 of s adult

sod tho estliss of toy sr rsplics gee could me

tMo officer to see deadly tem.

4 7
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Os the street. as officer has approximately

two (2) secede to determine whether or not he should

use feedly force. The prosecutor, greed jury,

superior court sad the rmisr of the crlmiel

justice system he years to dts:ams the validity or

rooms of his actions.

Is tikes must sot oily contesd with his own

guilt. but also the ractloa of the dprmst, the

community, and pcllly, the victim' family.

This is probably the most tragic of events

that could occur to the officer, who for is long as

he could remember only wanted to be police officer

cad serve his commusIty.

Although officers and their partners attest,

sti-trauma massless after they fire their weaposs

while os-duty, the effects of such sessions may not

be as helpful to the officers after the incidence of

firing upon a party who had bees carrying plastic

or rlistIc weapon.

Toy guns should not be mods in replica of real

wepos, not only for the sake of the law enforcement

officers, but aloe for general safety in the home.

Since many people now have handguns at home, there

hews been more accidents in the home, with the

children often blivimg that the guns were only

toys.

48
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Viten toys suns ere sold, they should tsar very

little remeebleace to reel weapons. Also,

Instructions should be imcluded to show the children

the differences betwesa the toy end the real veepos.

Toy sums, whether plastic or motel, must be

e ither beamed or beer distinct ideatifyius Berko so

that they are easily recognisable is toys end not

mistaken for the real vempom. This will not only

e eee the horde, on the law mforcesest officers, but

will use help save the lives of many innote,t

people.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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Ida] Hobby Industries

of America
8444441 Pe OM, Yea d I HOW Warbles
3,9 East 5441 Suef
P 0 Bo, 348
El,,,,c08 Park N..) 07407

201 794 1133

August 3, 1988

The Honorable James J. Florio, Chairman
Subcommittee on Commerce, consumer Protection

and Competitiveness
Committee on Energy and Commerce
U.S. House of Representatives
Room H2-151
House Office Building Annex No. 1
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Congressman Florio:

We are aware hearings are to be held on the 11th, to discuss the toy/model/

replica gun issue and our association wishes to go on record as fully supporting
Senator Dole's Amendment, part of Senate Bill S. 4445 (originally S. 1981),
which has been passed unanimously out of the Senate as part of the Plastic
Gun Bill.

Our association represents the vast majority of the businesses within the
hobby industry and, obviously, any legislation discussing a total ban of
it which are enjoyed by tens of thousands of hobbyists is of considerable
concern to us.

We realize toys and non-firing models need to be distinctively marked.
This requirement is clearly spelled out in the Dole amnonent now attached
to the Plastic Gun Bill.

We also strongly believe that Federal legislation is required because there
are so many conflicting and infusing local ordinances now in force throughout
the country. It is essential that a Federal standard be established for
both the toy and hobby industry.

It has been brought to our attention that some law enforcement officials
are concerned that criminals may paint their real guns to look like toy
model guns. Based upon over ten years experience witnessed in Europe in
both Italy and Spain (where federal requirements call for red plugs at
the nuzzle end of the toy gun), they have had no instances where criminals
have put plugs in the murtle end of their guns and painted them red as
criminals desire to use guns to intimidate people, not to look like toys.

50 3J8 $ LAVA rico ina
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Congressman Florio
August 3, 1988
Page Two

We believe the Dole amendment properly addresses the problem and the solution
is fair and just. The industry is already complying and marking toys and model
guns as specified by the Senate Bill. We urge your Subcommittee to adopt the
language passed unanimously by the Senate.

I am enclosing a copy of the letter sent to Senator Dole confirming our position
and the action taken by our Board of Directors on this subject at its October
1987 meeting.

Respectfully yours,

1 er W. Caddell
Executive Director Emeritus

/km
enclosure
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Hobby Industry
of AMAX:

311 East 54r Suave
PO So. 340
E444000 Pin 0'407
20' '94 1133

October 23, 1987

Senator Robert Dole
Roam 141, Hort Senate Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Attention: S. Hoffhaus

Dear Senator Dole:

It is our understanding you have under consideration proposed legislation
to require menufacturers and importers of toy and non-firing lock -alike
firearms to distinctively mark these pieces to be recognizable and
distinguishable from real firearms.

The Board of Directors of the Hobby Industries of America, at its meeting
last weer, voted Imanisoasly to support this proposal, particularly the
language which we mIderstand now exists.

Mc urge you and your staff to find ah appropriate vehicle to secure early
enactment of this legislation. We feel strongly that the legislation would
do much to prevent possible misuse of these items which are enjoyed by so
many hobbyists.

We are also concerned that absent of Federal legislation cony localities
would moot conflicting and confusing ordinances to the detriment of the
industry. We wholeheartedly support your action and urge favorable
consideration.

Respeo ly yours,
TES CF AMERICA

144/
eric F. Polk, CAE

emotive Director

FPP: jg
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PARRIS MANUFACTURING CO.
P. P.O. O. Bat 3311 Swarm It. 711 38372-0336 Pl+One.401) P25.3918

"EXPRESS MAIL-
NEXT DAY SERVICE"

The Honorable James J. Florio
Chairman
Subcommittee on Commerce, Consumer
Protection and Competitiveness
U. S. House of Representatives
Room H2-151
House Office Building Annex No. 2
Washington, D. C. 20515

Attention: Richard Hubermann

Dear Congressman Florio:

August 5, 1988

I am aware of a Hearing concerning toy and replica
gun legislation scheduled to take place August 11, 1988.
Our interest stems from the fact that we are a major manu-
facturer of toy guns whose product base is strictly toy
guns. Parris Manufacturing Company vehemently opposes any
laws banning toy guns and the following outlines our view-
point as to this all-important matter.

1. BAN WOULD IMPOSE LOSS OF JOBS FOR AMERICAN WORKERS:
Parris Manufacturing Company is a 45 year old reputable
American Manufacturer located in Savannah, Tennessee. We
presently employ 150 workers with plans for expansion which
should increase our employment to 200 workers. Our factory
is an important Industry in our community and contributes
much to its growth and welfare; and our workers are proud
to make quality American product;.. A law banning toy guns
would cause loss of present and future jobs for these
American workers.

2. PARRIS TOY SUNS NEVER A THREAT: Parris produces
quality wood and steel toy guns, many of which are scaled
down replicas of guns used in American History. In our 45
years' existence, Parris has produced over 50 millon toy
guns: and to the best of our knowledge, information and
belief, there has never been a case where a Parris toy gun

liptio°11-1
Manufacturers of the World Famous TRAINERIFLE
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has been mistaken for a real weapon. This track record
speaks for itself--45 years of children safely playing
with Parris toy guns, re-enacting frontier and western
days and patriotic wAr battles of old.

3. SAFETY IMPROVEMENTS: Despite the fact that Parris
has a clean record, and most of our toy guns are much smaller
in size as compared to their real counterparts, Parris has
taken an extra step in safety by adding easy to identify
blaze orange markings to our contemporary style to guns.
Please see Catalog and Advertisement enclosed.

4. DOLE BILL- -THE SOLUTION: Although we oppose an
outright ban, we support the Dole Bill.

A. The Dole Bill calls for colorization to
identify toy guns as toys which will be an effective
safety measure.

B. The Dole Bill further provides for regula-
tions by the Secretary of Commerce, in cooperation with
both the U. S. Treasury Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Fire-
arms and the Consumer Products Safety Commission.

C. The Dole Bill clearly defines imitation fire-
arms as it deals with toys, replicas and air guns.

D. The Dole Bill also provides for tough sanctions
for those who do not comply.

E. It would also preempt a rash of recently
enacted conflicting state and local laws and would afford
the manufacturer freedom to continue improving safety
features of toy guns in a uniform manner.

5. LEVINE BUJ #4732 NOT THE ANSWER:

A. This Bill calls for a total ban of all toy
guns which is totally uniustified for federal action based
on the limited number of incidents Involving toy guns through-
out the United States.



51

Honorable James O. Florio
Page 3
August 5, 1988

B. The Levine Bill does not clearly distinguish
between toys, models and antiques. It is important for each
of these different categories to be defined.

C. The Levine Bill has no preemptive clause,
which is the major reason the Industry supports a bill on
the Federal level. Out of the 20-30 laws recently enacted
on the State and Local levels, with no two of them alike,
it is impossible for a manufacturer to produce his product
in a uniform manner. It is essential that the Federal
Law supercede all State and Local Legislation.

6. CLOSING STATEMENTS: Parris Manufacturing Company
is a well establishld company with its very founding caused
by a willingness to serve our Country. At the start of
World War II, when draftees by the thousands were being
sent to Army-Navy Camps, there were no rifles available
for training purposes. Parris, already experts in wood-
work, was asked by the Defense Department to make huge
quantities of Dummy Rifles for raw recruits unt'l real
rifles could be made available. More than 2 mil on of
thes. traihlig rifles were made by the Company for the
Army all Na,y. For its patriotic effort, the company
earned the coveted Army-Navy "E Award as its contribution
to the war effort. Please see yellow pamphlet enclosed
herewith which gives a brief history of comph.y.

Parris Manufacturing Company is rich in Histo!
as well as committed to the future to insure both a sat,
and quality product for the consumer.

With major problems facing our law enforcement
agencies, such as nrug Trafficking and Gang Warfare, to
name a couple, I find logic in laws banning qomething
al innocent as toy guns.

For the recur., Parris Manufacturing Company and
uur Industry will Not stand by and allow a ban on a product
which we have freely manufactured for ovr entire existence.
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Parris Manufacturing Company urges this Committee
and the House of Representatives to pass the Dole Bill.

Thank you for your time and consideration of our
views on this urgent matter.

Sincerely,

PARRIS MANUFACTURING
COMPANY

Craig -#. Phillips
Executive Vice

President

CAP/gpf

Encloses: 1988 Catalog 1, Parade Leaflet
Trade Publication Advertisement
1988 Retail Pamphlet

These enclosures are on file with
the Subcommittee
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GeneAutry
Western Heritage Museum

The Honorable James J. Florio. Chairman
Subcommittee on Commerce, Consumer Protection

and Competitiveness
Committee on energy and Commerce
U.S. House 0: Representatives
Room H2-151
Houtz Office Building Annex No. 2
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Congressman Florios

Joanne D. hale
We Wowed
festive Diewer

I am writing to express my opposition to H.R. 4732 as
currently drafted.

H.R. 4732 calls for a total ban of toy guns. My objections
lie not with the purpose of this legislation, but rather withits scope. The definition of the devices which are covered by
the bill encompasses not merely toy guns, but also non-firing
historic replicas of antique firearms (those developed priorto 1898). The impact of this legislation on the many
collectors of historically significant replicas in the country
as well as upon museums such as the Gene Autry Western
Heritage Museum would be significant.

The Gene Autry Western Heritage Museum will open later thisyear. It will be the largest and moat extensive museum of its
type in the world. Its primary purpose is to serve as a
cultural and educational center for public enjoyment and for
the appreciation of our Western heritage. One major way
museums ',re able to generate revenue is by allowing the
reproduction of sows of the famous old guns held by the
museums. The Gene Autry Western Heritage Museum will be
sponsoring, thrlugh licensing agreements, the replication of
some of our famous properties. For that reason, you can
understand my concern about the pending legislation. Not only
are serious collectors' rights to be dulled, but a means of
financial support for tax exempt organizations and
institutions would be affcted.

5858 Sunset Boulevard Post Offke Box 710 Los Angeles California 90078 0710 213 460 5635
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The original historic Were' of these fine reproductions are
either in public muse's. or in the homes of private
collectors. They are not accessible to individuals interested
in American history sno desire a memento of the past. The
non-firing collector replicas of these historic firearms are,
for the most part, highly ornate art pieces with exquisite
engraving and frequently are nickel or gold plated. They are
exhibited in dens and living rooms on expensive well mounts
and serve as reminders of the past for a great number of
collectors. They are usually sold in a price range between
$350 and $500.

I am certainly aware that there have been some sad and
unfortunate incidents involving the improper use of toy guns.
Please understand that a collector's item such as I am talking
about has never been involved in such an incident. I hope you
agree that these collector non-firing reproductions are
unrelated to the improper use of toy firearms. Their purpose,
their cost and their enjoyment by resi,onsible aoults is
clearly and solely related to an interest in our historic
past.

It is very important to our museum that replicas of firearms
which were developed prior to 1898 be exempted from the
provisions of H.R. 4732. The Senate unanimously passed the
Dole Sill, S. 1981, which was an amendment to the Plastic Gun
Rill. This Dill properly addresses this situation and
completely exempts non-firing replica antiques designed and
produced prior to 1898. Thn Dole amendment was wall thought
out and calls for special markings for toys and models. It
corrects the problem while not destroying an American
industry. I urge your Committee to accept the Dole language.
It makes sense and sets a Federal standard for the country.

I respectfully request that my comments be entered into therecord.

Thank you for rA.r attention to this matter.

sincerely,

Gene Aut

GAtst

S

O
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